Université de Montréal

Dynamic risk assessment of sexual offenders in the real world : study of predictive validity and dimensionality of the Static-99R and Stable-2007 on a French-speaking Canadian sample

Par

Emmanuelle Brien-Robidoux

École de criminologie, Faculté des arts et des sciences

Mémoire présentée en vue de l'obtention du grade de maîtrise

en criminologie, option recherche

Août 2022

© Emmanuelle Brien-Robidoux, 2022

Université de Montréal

École de criminologie, Faculté des arts et des sciences

Ce mémoire intitulé

# Dynamic risk assessment of sexual offenders in the real world : study of predictive validity and dimensionality of the Static-99R and Stable-2007 on a French-speaking Canadian sample

# Présenté par

# **Emmanuelle Brien-Robidoux**

A été évalué par un jury composé des personnes suivantes

### Jean Proulx

Président-rapporteur

# Jean-Pierre Guay

Directeur de recherche

# **Yves Paradis**

Membre du jury

#### Résumé

La première étape de cette étude vise à évaluer, selon les données de terrain, la validité prédictive des outils les plus utilisés quant à prédire le risque de récidive auprès des délinquants sexuels, soit la Statique-99R et la Stable-2007. Au cours de la première étape de cette étude, la validité prédictive de la Statique-99R et de la Stable-2007 a été évaluée via les données d'expertise d'un échantillon d'un échantillon de 797 délinquants sexuels hommes. Ces données ont été obtenues par la recension des archives du Centre d'Intervention en Délinquance sexuelle (CIDS) au Québec, Canada, de 1998 à 2021 et pairées aux données officielles de récidive obtenues par la Sûreté du Québec pour la même période. Les scores totaux et les niveaux de risques évalués par la Statique-99R prédisaient significativement la récidive générale, sexuelle et violente (non-sexuelle). Bien que cela n'ait pas été le cas pour la Stable-2007, cet outil contribuait à prédire, lorsqu'ajoutée à la Statique-99R, la récidive générale, sexuelle et violente (non-sexuelle) pour ces trois types de récidive. La seconde partie de cette étude s'intéressait aux dimensions latentes de ces instruments. Les analyses factorielles exploratoire ont permis de relever 3 dimensions pour la Statique-99R, soit Jeune/Célibataire, Persistance (sexuelle et non-sexuelle) et Conduite de Prédation détachée, similaires à certain de ceux identifiés par Barbaree et al. (2006). Pour la Stable-2007, deux dimensions ont été identifiées, soit la présence de Caractéristiques antisociales et la Déviance sexuelle. Toutefois, aucune des dimensions extraites pour la Statique-99R et la Stable-2007 ne permettait de prédire significativement la récidive sexuelle. L'interprétation de ces résultats, les limites de cette étude et les implications possibles pour de plus amples recherches sont discutées.

Mots-clés : évaluation du risque, délinquants sexuels, Statique-99R, Stable-2007, dimensionnalité.

#### Abstract

The first phase of this study aimed to evaluate, based on field data, the predictive validity of the most used tools for predicting the risk of recidivism among sexual offenders, the Static-99R and the Stable-2007. Predictive validity of the Static-99R and the Stable-2007 was firstly assessed using legal expertise data from a sample of 797 male sex offenders. These data were obtained by reviewing the archives of the Centre d'Intervention en Délinquance sexuelle (CIDS) in Quebec, Canada, from 1998 to 2021 and matched with official recidivism data obtained by the Sûreté du Québec for the same period. The total scores and risk categories assessed by the Static-99R significantly predicted general, sexual, and violent (non-sexual) recidivism. Although this was not the case for the Stable-2007, scores and risk categories from the Stable-2007, when added to the Static-99R, helped predict general, sexual, and violent (non-sexual) recidivism for all three types of recidivism. The second part of this study focused on the latent dimensions of these instruments. Exploratory factor analyses identified 3 dimensions for the Static-99R, namely Youth/Single, Persistence (sexual and non-sexual), and Detached Predatory Conduct, similar to some of those identified by Barbaree et al. (2006). For the Stable-2007, two dimensions were identified, which were Antisociality and Sexual Deviance. However, none of the dimensions extracted for the Static-99R and the Stable-2007 significantly predicted sexual recidivism. The interpretation of these results, the limitations of this study, and possible implications for further research are discussed.

Keywords: risk assessment, sex offenders, Static-99R, Stable-2007, dimensionality.

# Table des matières

Résumé	5
Abstract	7
Table des matières	9
Liste des tableaux	11
Liste des sigles et abréviations	
Remerciements	
Introduction	21
Risk assessment	22
Predicting recidivism among sexual offenders	24
Predicting sexual recidivism: dimensionality issues	
The current study	
Methods	
Sample	
Measures	41
Static-99R	41
Stable-2007	43
Recidivism	44
Statistical analysis	45
Receiver Operation Characteristic	45
Cox Regression Analysis	45
Exploratory Factor analysis	45
Results	47
Descriptive Statistics	47
Predictive validity	48

Incremental validity	.49
Exploratory factor analysis	.50
Tableau 6. – Table 6	.53
Discussion	.53
Limitations of the current study	.63
Conclusion	.64
Références bibliographiques	.67

# Liste des tableaux

Tableau 1. –	Table 1. – Litterature review – Dimensions obtained from empirical studies34			
Tableau 2. –	Table 2 : Descriptive information for the total sample ( $N = 797$ )	39		
Tableau 3. –	Table 3: Descriptive statistics for the Static-99R and Stable-2007	42		
Tableau 4. –	Table 4	.48		
Tableau 5. –	Table 5	.49		
Tableau 6. –	Table 6	.53		
Tableau 7. –	Table 8	.55		
Tableau 8. –	Table 8	.56		
Tableau 9. –	Table 9	.60		
Tableau 10. –	Table 10	60		

### Liste des sigles et abréviations

- 1. AUC : Area under curve
- 2. CIDS: Centre d'Invervention en Délinquance Sexuelle
- 3. CFI : Comparative fit index
- 4. SORAG : Sex Offender Risk Appraisal Guide
- 5. VRS-SO: Violent Risk Scale Sexual Offenders
- 6. MnSOST-R: Minnessota Sex Offender Screening Tool Revised
- 7. RMSEA: Root mean square error of approximation
- 8. ROC: Receiver-Operation Characteristic
- 9. TLI: Tucker-Lewis Index

#### Remerciements

L'achèvement de ce projet de mémoire, aussi imparfait puisse-t-il être au moment de son dépôt, aura succédé à un cheminement académique ponctué de circonstances difficiles. Parmi celles-ci, un événement majeur aura engendré de nombreuses interruptions de mes deux premières années d'études de second cycle. C'est dans ce contexte que je tiens premièrement à remercier mon directeur, Jean-Pierre Guay, Ph.D. J'ai certainement pu recevoir son soutien et son empathie suivant les multiples arrêts de mes activités académiques, mais je tiens premièrement le remercier en ce qu'il aura été d'un constant soutien motivationnel, étant l'une des premières personnes à m'avoir aidée à ne pas perdre de vue mes intérêts académiques, mes qualifications quant à réaliser un tel projet et surtout mes objectifs de réussite. De même, je tiens également à remercier les personnes suivantes : Alex Gravel, Mathieu Plante-Côté, Gabriella Molina, Frédérick Morasse, Mélodie Roy, Élise Soulier, Manon Duval, Marie-Jeanne Léonard, Cynthia Lake, Danny Campagn et bien sûr, David Fiore-Laroche. Qu'il s'agisse de soutien informationnel, de temps consacré à la relecture, d'encouragements constants, ces personnes m'auront particulièrement permis de lutter contre les craintes selon lesquelles les circonstances seraient plus fortes que mon désir de réussite.

#### Introduction

At every stage of the criminal justice system, monitoring the risk of criminal recidivism remains an essential issue in decision-making, whether it is a matter of conducting a pre-sentence investigation, determining the sentence, setting guidelines for parole or ensuring appropriate treatment for offenders. These decisions can have significant consequences, as they may result in individual's liberty deprivation, important costs inherent to incarceration, and must take into account the safety of the general population while maintaining decision-maker's accountability in the event of recidivism. To this end, the assessment of the risk of recidivism is a key source of information, whether it is to justify decisions or to ensure that resources are allocated to the offenders with the greatest needs, as the resources of the justice and correctional system are, as we know, limited (Wolf, 2009). In this regard, sexual recidivism is an issue of ongoing concern at several levels of penal trajectory. Sexual offences are still subject to penal measures distinguishing them from other crimes (Bonnar-Kidd, 2010), such as the Sex Offender Information Registration Act in Canada. Additionally, supervision and monitoring of sex offenders in the community remains an issue of concern, and often a source of negative bias to the general population (Caputo & Brodsky, 2007; Comartin, Kernsmith & Kernsmith, 2009; Levenson, Brannon, Fortney & Baker, 2007). Hence, sexual recidivism continues to receive media attention (Blasko, 2016; Shackley, Weiner, Day & Willis, 2014), although the risk of recidivism for sex offenders tends to be under 15% for any type of recidivism for the 5 years following the release into the community after he commission of a sexual offense (Helmus, Hanson, Thornton, Babschisin & Harris, 2012; Harris & Hanson, 2004). However, concerns are also supported by numerous studies and victimization data showing significant rates of unreported sex offenses (Perreault & Breenan, 2010). Moreover, the growing concern in Quebec towards victimization includes a critical look at the justice system, not only towards the judiciary system itself, but also regarding the procedures related to the management of sexual offenders such as sentencing, as sexual victimization denunciations increase (Ministère de la Sécurité Publique du Québec, 2017; Statistics Canada, 2021). These questions remind us of the importance of rigorously documenting all decisions related to the management of sex offenders to prevent recidivism, and thus future sexual victimizations.

#### **Risk assessment**

Over the past five decades, knowledge about the prediction of criminal recidivism in general has grown considerably (Andrews, Bonta & Wormith, 2006; Quinsey, Rice & Harris, 1995). In this regard, Andrew and Bonta (2010) described 3 phases, or generations, of recidivism risk prediction tools. The *first generation* of risk assessment tools is unstructured clinical judgment, which is the prediction of risk hypothetically determined by an experienced clinician, based on their experience and clinical judgment (Grove, Zald, Lebow, Snitz & Nelson, 2000). Numerous studies have shown unstructured clinical judgment has poor predictive validity (Gendreau, Little & Goggin, 1996; Dawes, Faust & Meehl, 1989; Meehl, 1954), sometimes even equivalent to chance (Bengston & Långström, 2007; Grove & Meehl, 1996; Grove & al., 2000). The second generation, actuarial measures, involve the objective evaluation of characteristics which are statistically and empirically related to recidivism, but not necessarily conceptually related to it; hence actuarial why instruments are often designated as atheoretical instruments (Andrews & Bonta, 2010). These methods involve the objective assessment of data most often derived from official data such as age or criminal history (Bonta, 2002). The third generation of tools adds the assessment of fluctuating, changeable elements correlated to recidivism, dynamic risk factors, defined below, and generally adds structured clinical judgment (Heffernan, Wegerhoff & Ward, 2019; Miller, 2006). For instance, the use of structured clinical judgment can take place as actuarial assessment of dynamic factors

may solicit the expertise of evaluators, whether to diagnose antisocial personality traits or to identify a paraphilia (Andrews & Bonta, 2006; Miller, 2006). Furthermore, the literature to date shows strong support for the use of actuarial methods in predicting general, violent and sexual recidivism (Grove & al., 2000; Helmus & Babchishin, 2017; van den Berg, Smid, Schepers, Wever, Van Beek, Jannessen & Gijs, 2018).

Items assessed by second- and third-generation methods correspond to recidivism risk factors, i.e., individual aspects statistically correlated with the occurrence of recidivism. As defined by Andrews and Bonta (2006), risk factors can be broken down into different degrees of potential change over time, and are therefore subdivided as *static* or *dynamic* risk factors. Static risk factors include elements that are unchanging at the time of the assessment and stable over time, such as an offender's past criminal history. They are most often derived from objective sources, mostly from official sources such as criminal records, and generally do not require an interview with the person being assessed (Helmus & Babchishin, 2017). However, static factors, by their so-called unchanging nature over time, would not allow for the a priori identification of intervention targets aimed at preventing recidivism (Andrews & Bonta, 2006), even if it is suggested static factors effects on recidivism such as age could change over time (Hanson, Harris, Helmus & Thornton, 2014). Dynamic risk factors include risk factors that could be subject to change in the medium or long term and can be the object of interventions aimed at reducing the risk of recidivism. Dynamic risk factors can also be referred to as *criminogenic* needs, as defined by Andrews and Bota (2006) as factors to be targeted for clinical intervention. These are to be distinguished from noncriminogenic needs (e.g., low self-esteem, difficulty empathizing with others) for which treatment generally do not reduce the risk of recidivism (Hanson & Morton-Bourgon, 2007). Dynamic risk factors include two subcategories: dynamic-stable and dynamic-acute risk factors. Dynamic-stable risk factors are medium- to long-term changes that remain crystallized, such as pro-criminal attitudes (Douglas & Skeem, 2005). Diminishing *dynamic-stable* risk factors effect on recidivism is therefore inherent to interventions and a sufficient duration of those interventions (Lowenkamp & Latessa, 2005). *Dynamic-acute* risk factors are transient or contextual risk factors, likely to change or evolve rapidly, and possibly to present shortly before and change shortly after a recidivism, as their identification would allow for the detection of a period of high risk and the adjustment of supervision accordingly (Babschishin and Hanson, 2020). With regards to predicting recidivism based on static or dynamic risk factors, it should be remembered that the use of actuarial methods requires the consideration of all the risk factors assessed rather than individual risk factors when predicting recidivism. With respect to the utility of risk assessments in guiding treatment targeting recidivism prevention, Bonta and Andrews (2007) argue that interventions targeting levels of risk (Andrews, Bonta & Hodge, 1990), and criminogenic needs - or dynamic risk factors - would ensure effective outcomes (Andrews & Bonta, 2010; Andrews, Bonta & Wormith, 2006; Lowenkamp, Latessa & Holsigner, 2016).

#### Predicting recidivism among sexual offenders

With regard to sexual recidivism specifically (Anderson & Hanson, 2011; Beech, Fisher & Thornton, 2003; Brankley, Babschishin & Hanson, 2021 Eher, Olver, Heuriz, Schilling & Rettentberger, 2015; Harris, Mazerolle & Knight, 2009), research over the past 20 years has also tended to support the use of actuarial methods to predict sexual recidivism (Barbaree, Seto, Langton & Peacock, 2001; Beech, Fisher, & Thornton, 2003; Craig, Beech & Cortoni, 2013; Hanson & Morton-Bourgon, 2007; Harris, 2006; Marshall, 1996; Helmus & Babschisin, 2017), including static and dynamic risk factors (Hanson & Thornton, 2000; Thornton, 2002; Thornton, 2021). Hanson & Morton-Bourgon's (2009) meta-analysis of 118 studies on predicting recidivism among

sexual offenders showed that actuarial, empirically derived measures had the most accurate results. Hence, risk assessment studies tend to be more recent and less voluminous than that on general recidivism (Craig, Browne, Stringer & Beech, 2005; Craig & al., 2013), although the volume of work on this topic has increased greatly over the last decade (Brouillette-Alarie et Hanson, 2017). Several actuarial tools have been documented to predict sexual recidivism, including the Static-99 (Hanson & Thornton, 1999), the Risk-Matrix-2000 (Thornton, Mann & Webster, 2003), the Sex Offender Risk Appraisal Guide (SORAG; Quinsey, Rice & Harris, 1995) the Violent Risk Scale-Sexual Offenders (VRSO; Olver, Wong, Nicholaichuk & Gordon, 2007; Snowden & Olver, 2011) or the Minnessota Sex Offender Screening Tool-Revised (MnSOST-R: Epperson, Kaul, Huot, Hesselton, Alexander & Goldman, 1998). To this date, the most commonly used assessments in predicting recidivism among sexual offenders are the Static-99R (Hanson & Thornton, 2000), which assesses static factors related to recidivism, and the Stable-2007 (Hanson, Harris, Scott & Helmus, 2007a); Hanson, Harris, Scott & Helmus, 2007b) ) evaluating dynamic risk factors (Bourgon, Mugford& Coligado, 2018; Kelley, Ambroziak, Thornton & Barahal, 2020).

The Static-99R (Helmus, Thornton & Babchisin, 2012), a revised version of the Static-99 (Hanson & Thornton, 2000; Hanson & Bussières, 1998), is an actuarial tool assessing 10 static risk factors predicting sexual recidivism. This instrument includes items assessing demographic status, offending history, and characteristics of previous victims, among others. Static-99, its predecessor, (Anderson & Hanson, 2011; Hanson & Anderson, 2020; Hanson & Thornton, 2000; Hanson & Thornton, 1999) was developed from the Rapid Risk Assessment for Sexual Offence Recidivism (RRASOR; Hanson, 1997). The total Static-99R scores can be converted into one of 4 categories: low, medium-low, medium-high, and high. The most recent scoring rules recommended that, in order to increase the accuracy of the Static-99R, the total score should be converted into one of

five categories, which are low, moderate-low, moderate, moderate-high and high (Phenix, Fernandez, Harris, Helmus, Hanson & Thornton, 2016). In general, the literature suggests that the Static-99R would show moderate predictive validity (Hanson & Anderson, 2020; Hanson, Helmus & Harris, 2015; Helmus, Kelley, Frazier, Fernandez, Lee, Rettenberger & Boccaccini, 2022; Hanson & Morton-Bourgon, 2007; Helmus, Hanson, Thornton, Babchishin, & Harris, 2012; Harris, 2006), as would the previous version, the Static-99 (Barbaree, Seto, Langton, & Peacock, 2001; Hanson & Anderson, 2009; Hanson & Thornton, 2000é Rettenberger, Haubner-Maclen & Eher, 2013; Screenivasan, Garrick & Norris, Cusworth-Walker, Weingerger, Essres, ..., & Fain, 2007). For instance, results from a study by Hanson & al. (2015) on a sample of 768 community sex offenders followed for 7 years showed, following Receiver-Operator Characteristics (ROC) curve analysis, an area under the curve (AUC) of .68 to .80 for sexual recidivism, respectively for incomplete and complete evaluations on a 7-year period. Similarly, the meta-analysis by Helmus, Hanson, Thornton Babchisin, and Harris (2012) based on 23 samples from a total of 63 studies showed moderate to high predictive validity of the Static-99R, as results indicated fixed effect AUC value of .639 for sexual recidivism. More recently, Brankler, Babschisin, and Hanson's (2021) meta-analysis of 21 studies also supported the predictive validity of the Static-99R in predicting general, violent, or sexual recidivism.

The Stable-2007 (Hanson & Harris, 2001; Hanson, Harris, Scott & Helmus, 2007) consists of 13 dynamic risk factors that assess 5 aspects, namely significant social influences, self-regulation in general, sexual regulation, intimacy deficits and cooperation with supervision (Hanson & al., 2007; Hanson & Harris, 2010; Hanson & Harris, 2000). The Stable-2007 is derived from a revision of the SONAR (Hanson & Harris, 2001), and then the Stable-2000 (Hanson & Harris, 2001), developed empirically following the collection of items via quantitative literature

review, interviews and items present in existing assessment tools (Hanson & Harris, 2001). The results of the Dynamic Supervision Project, led by the same authors, included a review of the Stable-2000 that focused on predictive validity via a prospective design, and contributed to producing a revised version of this tool by excluding the dimension called "attitudes" which was not a strong predictor of sexual recidivism (Hanson & al. 2007). This revised version corresponds to Stable-2007 (Hanson & al., 2007). It should be noted that the scoring rules for this tool prescribe that the Stable-2007 be paired with a tool assessing static factors of sexual recidivism (Fernandez, Harris, Hanson & Sparks, 2014; Hanson & al., 2007; Hanson & al., 2001). The Stable-2007 total score can be associated with one of three risk categories: low, moderate, or high, and should be pair with an instrument assessing static risk factors (Fernandez & al., 2014). Current literature supports the use of the Stable-2007, and mostly show significant predictive validity in predicting sexual recidivism (Brankley, Babchishin & Hanson, 2021; Eher, Matthes, Schilling, Haubner-MacLean & Rettentberger, 2012; Etzler, Eher & Rettenberger, 2020). In this regard, the Hanson & al. (2015) study indicated moderate to high AUC values for the Stable-2007 in predicting sexual recidivism, showing AUC values of .67 for incomplete assessments and of .76 for complete assessments. Some studies did not show similar results, however, as the study by Eher, Olver, Heurix, Schilling, & Rettenberger (2015) of a sample of 189 sex offenders diagnosed with pedophilia and convicted of sex crimes against child victims, that showed that the Stable-2007 showed neither significant predictive validity nor incremental validity when added to the Static-99R. Furthermore, Snowden and Olver's (2017) study comparing the VRS-SO and the Stable-2007 in a sample of 180 incarcerated sex offenders in Canada did not predict recidivism in general, with the authors suggesting that the Stable-2007 may be less predictive of recidivism for high-risk offenders (Snowden & Olver, 2017). However, Looman, Goldstein, Abbott & Abracen's (2021) study of a total of 442 sex offenders showed that the Stable-2007 predicted sexual recidivism for both sex offenders with average levels of risk and as well as for those who were incarcerated and showed higher levels of risk. More recently, however, the meta-analysis by Brankler, Babschisin, and Hanson (2021), which included a total of 21 studies (N = 6,955), showed that the Stable-2007 significantly predicted risk for general, violent, and sexual recidivism, and specifically showed an AUC value for the direct effect of the Stable-2007 score on sexual recidivism of .674. Although the results concerning the predictive validity of the Stable-2007 are not absolutely constant, it should be remembered that the scoring rules prescribe that this instrument be paired with an instrument assessing static risk factors (Fernandez, Harris, Hanson & Sparks, 2014), therefore evaluating predictive validity of the Stable-2007 on its own would be limited. Regarding the incremental validity of the Stable-2007, work to date also tends to suggest that the Stable-2007 adds to the predictive validity of the Static-99R (Harris, 2021), as well as the Static-99 (Eher, Matthes, Schilling, Jaubner-MacLean & Rettenberger, 2012). For instance, the results of the Hanson & al. (2015) study showed that Stable-2007 incrementally added to the predictive validity of Static-99R. In contrast, the study by Sowden and Olver (2017) showed that the Stable-2007 contributed to better prediction of general recidivism and violent recidivism, but did not show significant results for sexual recidivism, Eher et al.'s (2012) study where the Stable-2007 was paired with the SORAG. Brankler et al.'s (2021) meta-analysis also showed that the Stable-2007 had significant incremental validity indicators for all types of recidivism when paired with the Static-99R.

The predictive validity of both the Static-99R and Stable-2007 is shown by a significant number of researches, as mentioned above. However, the majority of these have been carried out in a research context, where the inter-judge fidelity of the raters has been controlled, and the inter-judge fidelity is evaluated (Edens & Boccaccini, 2017). Research conditions may not be as representative

of those in which risk assessment tools are usually used, where clinicians are not systematically evaluated for inter-judge fidelity and adherence to the most recent scoring rules (Boccaccini, Murrie, Mercado, Quesada, Hawes, Rice & Jeglic, 2012; Edens & Boccaccini, 2017), and where biases and pressures related to the judicial process may occur (Jackson & Hess, 2007). To our knowledge, only one meta-analysis (Helmus, Hanson, Murrie & Zabarauckas, 2021) identified predictive validity studies of the Stable-2007 and Static-99R in a field setting, and included a sample of 15 field studies conducted from 2013 to 2021 (Helmus & al., 2021). Both Static-99R and Stable-2007 showed moderate to high AUC values when evaluating predictive validity for general, violent and sexual recidivism (Helmus & al., 2021). Hence, the scarce number of field studies to this day show the need to solidify the body of studies assessing the predictive validity of sexual recidivism assessment based on data used in the field, as risk assessment instruments were also intended for practitioners and subsequent decision making occurring daily outside the control of research setting.

Beyond limitations for field studies, the Static-99R and Stable-2007 are also affected by criticisms targeting actuarial measures of recidivism risk, particularly with sex offenders. From a more theoretical point of view, some authors point out that actuarial methods do not clearly identify constructs and causal mechanisms leading to recidivism among sex offenders (Hannah-Moffat, 2005; Rogers, 2000). Silver and Miller (2005) even state that: "The abandonment of efforts to identify the origins of deviance (and to correct them) seems an inevitable by-product of the use of actuarial tools". Under clinical perspective, some authors suggest that actuarial risk assessments, by their atheorical and nomothetic nature, would be devoid of idiosyncratically adapted clinical information, which could adequately guide treatments to prevent recidivism (Monahan & Skeem, 2016; Smucker & Losel, 2016). It is also suggested that they do not clearly indicate which specific

risk factors should be targeted in priority to prevent recidivism (Hannah-Moffat, 2016; Lussier & Davies, 2011). Hence, several studies show that some instruments predicting sexual recidivism, although they have been validated with several different populations, persist in showing differences in predictive validity between different subgroups of sexual offenders (Helmus & al., 2012). For example, few studies suggest that risk assessment predictive validity could show some variations across different ethnicities, when comparing aboriginal and non-aboriginal sex offenders (Babchishin, Blais & Helmus, 2012), or between other subgroups such as Caucasian, Black and Hispanic offenders (Långström, 2004; Varela, Boccaccini, Murrie, Caperton & Gonzalez, 2013). The reason of these variations remains to be clarified as it is not consistently found in literature to this date (Helmus, Babchishin & Blais, 2012; Lee & Hanson, 2017). Hence, some studies also suggest that item-response patterns, such as pedophilic interests or antisociality, could significantly differ across different ethnic subgroups (Lee, Hanson & Blais, 2020), while these differences could not be showed by total scores. Additionnaly, some studies show variability in terms of sexual offending typology (Bartosh, Garby, Lewis & Gray, 2003). For instance, several studies show indicators of predictive validity differing between offenders designated as child molesters and those designated as rapists (Bartosh & al, 2003; Parent, Guay & 2011; Rettenberger, Matthes & Boer, 2010). Finally, the literature to date is unclear as to whether it is recommended (Lehmann, Hanson, Babchishin, Gallasch-Nemitz, Biedermann & Dahle, 2013) or not recommended (Seto, 2005) to average the results of different risk assessment tools measuring the same type of recidivism for sex offenders, but that can often produce different results (Barbaree, Langton, & Peacock, 2006a). Thus, these criticisms can be summarized in three aspects: conceptually, by limiting the understanding of recidivism by their atheoretical nature; clinically, when the results do not capture the clinical aspects and specific issues to be prioritized in order to prevent recidivism; and finally,

empirically, when differences in predictive validity between subgroups of sex offenders for several instruments need to be clarified

#### Predicting sexual recidivism: dimensionality issues

Actuarial risk assessment instruments, including those predicting sexual recidivism, are mostly constructed in an atheoretical manner and contain items selected according to the strength of their statistical link with the occurrence of recidivism, which compromises the possibility of assessing construct validity (Nunes & Babchishin, 2012), and would fail to explain causal mechanisms to recidivism or to precisely guide treatment targeting recidivism prevention (Rogers, 2000). However, the answer to these limitations may lie in the study of the latequt dimensions underlying the risk factors assessed by these instruments, these dimensions conceptualized as psychological characteristics correlated to risk (Craig Thornton, Beech & Browne, 2007; Eher, Olver, Heurix, Schilling & Rettenberger, 2005; Nunes & Cortoni, 2008; Walters, Deming & Elliot, 2009). Thus, the extraction of latent dimensions could explain some differences between the results of the instruments or those of different sexual offender types, if they are not weighted in the same way (Brouillette-Alarie & al., 2014; Doreen, 2004; Lee, Hanson, Calkins & Jeglic, 2020; Mann & al., 2010; Prentky & Knight, 1991). To this end, several authors conceptualize risk factors as an indicator of psychological dimensions predisposing or promoting criminal recidivism. In this regard, Brouillette-Alarie et al (2016) conceptually compare risk factors and their latent dimensions to the symptoms and illnesses associated with them. These dimensions are also conceptually defined by Beech and Ward (2004) as psychological traits that may be linked to the risk of sexual or general recidivism. The study of latent dimensions could also contribute to reviewing the distinctions between static and dynamic risk factors. It has been suggested by some authors that static risk factors should be conceptualized as past indicators of psychological characteristics that predict recidivism (Craig; Mann, Hanson & Thornton, 2010). Similarly, Beech and Ward (2004) suggest that the boundaries between static and dynamic factors may not be as impermeable as currently conceptualized (Beech & Ward, 2004; Doreen, 2004). More specifically, they suggest that static and dynamic risk factors could represent different manifestations of the same latent dimensions, i.e., the same psychological dimensions related to recidivism (Beech and Ward, 2004; Mann, Hanson & Thornton, 2010). This understanding of static and dynamic factors was empirically supported by Brouillette-Alarie & Hanson (2015) where results showed convergence between Static-99R, Static-2002R and Stable-2007 in extracting the same three underlying dimensions, which were "Sexual Delinquency", "General Delinquency" and "Youthful/Stranger aggression".

Moreover, literature to date tends to associate, with consensus, the propensity to recidivate for sexual offenders with two dimensions identified as "Sexual Deviance" and "Antisocial traits" (Doren, 2004, Hanson & Morton-Bourgon, 2007; Hanson & Morton-Bourgon, 2004). Although studying latent dimensions, such as Sexual deviance and Antisociality, is a promising avenue of research (Doren, 2004; Mann, Hanson, & Thornton, 2010), which could contribute to bridge the gap between theoretical and empirical approaches in understanding sexual recidivism, and provide a clearer clinical foundation for recidivism prevention treatments for sex offenders (Craig, Browne, Stringer & Beech, 2005; Doreen, 2004), few studies to date have investigated this issue by empirically extracting latent dimensions. In this regard, with respect to latent dimensions of instruments measuring static factors related to recidivism, empirical studies on this matter consensually suggests the extraction of at least two latent dimensions, which are rigorously equivalent to Antisociality and Sexual Deviance (Allen & Pflugradt, 2014; Barbaree, Langton, Blanchard & Connor, 2009; Barbaree, Langton, & Peacock, 2006; Pham & Ducro, 2008; Olver,

Wong, Nicholaichuk & Gordon, 2007; Roberts, Doren & Thornton, 2002). Moreover, many of these studies found more than the two dimensions equivalent to Antisociality and Sexual Deviance, such as "treatment responsivity" (Olver & al., 2007), "criminal history" (sexual and non-sexual; Pham & Ducro, 2008); "immaturity" (Craig & al., 2007), "young and single", violent agressions (Knight & Thornton, 2007), "emotional detatchment" (Roberts & al., 2002), "psychopathic sexuality" (Walters, Knight & Thornton, 2007); age (Barbaree & al., 2009) as well as "young and single", "child sexual abuse", "male victims", "persistence" and "detached predatory behavior" (Barbaree & al., 2006). With regards to the Static-99R, the studies of Brouillette-Alarie, Babschishin, Hanson & Helmus (2016; Brouillette-Alarie, Proulx & Hanson, 2018) suggested a three-factor solution, corresponding to the following dimensions: presence of antisocial traits/general delinquency, sexual deviance, and a construct entitled "Youthful stranger aggression"(young age and stranger victims; Brouillette-Alarie & Hanson, 2015). While it was possible to precisely define the Youthful stranger aggression dimension to any precise and psychological meaningful construct or trait (Brouillette-Alarie & Hanson, 2015), few possible explanations were suggested by Brouillette-Alarie and al. (2016), as this dimension could represent a specific lifetime period in sexual offending, as stranger victims could be related to age, or indicate a distinctive propension to sexualized aggression, while its empirical validity needs to be proven (Brouillette-Alarie & al., 2016). Moreover, Brouillette-Alarie and al. 2018 subsequent study on a sample of 613 Canadian sexual offenders showed that a third dimension, other than Sexual criminality and General Criminality could be extracted, labelled Youthful criminality and equivalent the Youthful stranger aggression dimension previously cited. The authors suggested that this dimension could be specifically linked to sexual crimes which included intend to harm, and would be associated with psychological constructs such as sexual sadism or hostility towards women (Brouillette-Alarie & al., 2018).

Reference	Risk assesment	1st Factor	2 <sup>nd</sup> factor	3rd factor	Other Factors
Allen & Pflugradt, 2014	Static-99	Sexual deviancy	General criminality	Young and single	NA
Barbaree & al., 2006	VRAG, MnSOST-R, SORAG, Static- 99	Antisocial Behavior	Child sexual abuse	Persistance	Detachted Predatory behavior, Young and SinbSle, Male victims
Brouillette- Alarie & al, 2016	Static-99R, Static-2022R, Stable-2007	Persistance/ Paraphilia	Youthful Stranger agression	General criminality	NA
Brouillette- Alarie & al., 2018	Static-99R	Sexual criminality	General criminality	Youthful stranger agression	NAVR
Craig & al., 2007	Static-99	Sexual Deviance	General criminality	Immaturity	NA
Miner & al., 2022	SOTIPS	Sexual Risk	Antisocial opposition	NA	NA
Olver & al., 2007	VRS-SO	Sexual Devieance	Criminality	Treatment responsivity	NA
Pham & Ducro, 2008	SORAG, Static- 99	Criminal history	Antisocial personnality	Victim-offender relation	Sexual offense cateogry
Roberts & al., 2002	PCLR-R, Static- 99, MnSOST-R, VRAG	Sexual Deviance	General criminality	NA	NA
Walters & al., 2007	MnSOST-R; Risk-Matrix 2000, Static-99, SOBAG, SVP	Sexual violence	Psychopathic sexuality	NA	NA
	20				

Tableau 1. - Table 1. - Litterature review - Dimensions obtained from empirical studies

As for dynamic factors, only a few studies have been looking at dimensionality of risk assessments including dynamic assessments, such as Olver and al. (VRS-SO, 2007), or McGrath, Lasher and Cummings (SOTIPS, 2012), where results indicated the extraction of dimensions of Antisociality and Sexual Deviance, as well as treatment responsivity (Olver & al., 2007) and "Criminality" and "Social Stability and support" (McGrath & al., 2012). More so, the study by Miner, Brouillette-Alarie, Davies, Newstrom, Robinson, Thornton & Hanson (2022) investigating the structure of the SOTIPS (McGrath & al., 2012), a recidivism risk assessment tool evaluating dynamic risk factors of sex offenders on probation or parole. To this end, the factor analysis conducted by the authors

resulted in a two-factor solution, which were Sexual Risk and Antisocial Opposition. These results were different from those first found in a factor analysis conducted by McGrath et al., 2012) in which the two factors found were Sexual Deviance, Criminality and Social Stability and Support. It should be mentioned, however, that McGrath et al. (2012) had conducted factor analysis through Pearson correlation matrix, rather than focusing on polychoric correlations (Miner & al., 2022), which may explain this discrepancy. Results of Miner et al.'s (2022) study were also consistent with the majority of studies investigating dimensions of risk assessment tools according to static factors, showing with consensus at least two factors which were conceptually similar to Antisociality and Sexual Deviance (Brouillette-Alarie et al., 2016; Brouillette-Alarie et al., 2018). They were also similar to the few studies concerning dynamic factors (Olver & al., 2007; McGrath & al., 2012). Hence, results of Miner et al.'s (2022) study were also consistent with Etzler, Eher, and Rettenberger's (2020) study, which, to date, remains the only study that looked specifically at Stable-2007. Eltzler & al. (2020) conducted a study of 638 federally mandated sex offenders assessed by the Federal Evaluation Center for Violent and Sexual Offenders (FECVSO) in Australia from 2001 to 2011. During this study, a sample of 638 sexual offenders were assessed with the Static-99 and Stable-2007, and recidivism data were extracted after 5 years. Results of the predictive validity study of the instruments performed by ROC curve analysis, showed that the Static-99R had AUC values generally equal to or greater than .679 depending on recidivism subtype (Eltzler & al, 2020). The results indicated that Stable-2007 improved the prediction of sexual, violent, and general recidivism, following incremental validity analysis performed via survival curve analysis (Eltzler & al., 2020). In addition, the exploratory factor analysis performed by the authors, through polychoric correlation matrix, allowed the extraction of three factors, identified as Antisociality, Sexual Deviance and Hypersexuality (Eltzler & al., 2020). As Antisociality and Sexual Deviance were both found as underlying dimensions for static and dynamic factors, empirical studies risk assessment dimensionality would also support the assumption that static and dynamic factors would not be so clear-cut. More research needs to be done in that matter, as the number of studies of risk assessment dimensionality in regard to sexual offending remains tenuous to this day.

In brief, while the Static-99R and Stable-2007 remain the most widely used recidivism risk assessment tools for sex offenders to date, and the study of dimensions appears to be an avenue of research to address the shortcomings of actuarial measures, only a small number of studies examine the dimensionality of these instruments. Furthermore, as noted by Brouillette-Alarie, Hanson, Babschishin & Benbouriche (2014), although there is a consensus on identifying dimensions that are homologous to the concepts of Antisociality and Sexual Deviance, few studies to date seem to proceed with factor analysis methods adapted to the generally dichotomous or ordinal items of the Static-99R and Stable-2007 (Kubinger, 2003). However, research on dimensional structure of the Static-99R and the Stable-2007 could allow for a better empirical understanding of psychological dimensions that could underlie both static and dynamic factors, and thus help to clarify what psychological elements and mechanisms could, at least partially, explain recidivism. Similarly, the identification of these latent, psychological dimensions could better guide treatments to be carried out in order to prevent recidivism among sexual offenders. However, research on this topic is still in its infancy and needs to be solidified by further work.
#### The current study

A first objective of the current study is to evaluate the predictive validity of the Static-99R and the Stable-2007. First, consistently with the results of the studies produced to date (Allen & Pflugradt, 2014; Barbaree, Langton, Blanchard & Connor, 2009; Barbaree, Langton, & Peacock, 2006; Pham & Ducro, 2008; Olver, Wong, Nicholaichuk & Gordon, 2007; Roberts, Doren & Thornton, 2002), it was expected that this study would produce results with moderate to high indicators for the Static-99R and the combination of the Stable-2007 and the Static-2007, both in terms of total scores for the Static-99R and in terms of risk categories for sexual recidivism. These expectations were not the same for the Stable-2007 alone, as the results of several studies show non-significant results in predicting sexual recidivism (Etzler & al, 2020), and the scoring rules do not recommend its use without the Static-99R (Fernandez & al., 2014) in predicting recidivism. Second, we are interested in assessing the incremental validity of the Stable-2007 when added to the Static-99R. Each of the analysis were performed, on one hand, for the total scores, and on the other hand for the risk categories derived from these total scores, whereas the reporting of results by clinicians by risk categories rather than by total scores is a common practice (Harris, Lowenkamp & Hilton, 2015). It is expected that the Stable-2007 adds incrementally to the predictive validity of the Static-99R.

A second objective is to investigate the dimensionality of the Static-99R and Stable-2007. To this end, exploratory factor analysis was conducted for the Static-99R and Stable-2007 items, respectively. For the Static-99R, it was expected that at least two dimensions corresponding conceptually to dimensions such as Sexual Deviance and Antisociality would be extracted, in accordance with the results present in the literature to date (Allen & Pflugradt, 2014; Barbaree, Langton, Blanchard & Connor, 2009; Barbaree, Langton, & Peacock, 2006b; Hanson & Morton-Bourgon, 2004; Pham & Ducro, 2008; Olver, Wong, Nicholaichuk & Gordon, 2007; Roberts, Doren & Thornton, 2002). For the Stable-2007, as with the Etzler et al. (2020) study, no specific hypothesis was made, and due to the small amount of previous empirical studies allowing us to anticipate precise results. We would anticipate, with caution, that Antisociality and Sexual Deviance would be at least partially identified, and that latent dimensions from static and dynamic individual factors would be similar.

#### Methods

#### Sample

In order to constitute our sample, we collected all archive and active files at the Centre d'Intervention en Délinquance Sexuelle (CIDS) located in Quebec, Canada. The data was collected between 1998 and 2021, which was equivalent to more than 2400 files. The CIDS services include sexological legal expertise, as well as individual and group treatment targeting sexual offending, whether it is judicialized or not, or sexual deviance problematic with or without acting out. Its services are addressed to every gender and are available for adults and teenagers. While extensive programs and other clinical services are regularly offered, the majority of CIDS's clients are not necessarily subject of a formal sex-legal expertise.

Data was collected from the CIDS paper and computer files, allowing for the coding of sociodemographic data, official police and court data, and finally the clinical assessments included in the files. Of these, a total of 797 individual files were retrieved from participants who received a sexology assessment, which included actuarial risk assessments. These assessments were conducted in a context where forensic sexology expertise requests were made by probation officers, lawyers, or the offenders themselves. Sex offenders who were assessed were therefore free to withdraw from the process at any time, and their collaboration to the process was mandatory as the CIDS could accept or refuse to proceed with the expertise. Assessments were most often conducted

Variables	M (SD)	% (n/N)
Age	43	(795)
Ethnicity	(15.12)	
Caucasian		67.5% (224/332)
African-american		7 5% (25/332)
Asian		1.5% (5/332)
Arabic/Persian		6.3% (21/332)
Hispanic		7.2% (24/332)
Indigenous		4.4% (17/332)
Other		5.7% (22/332)
Marital Status		5.1770 (22,552)
Single		42.5% (291/685)
In a relationship		24.4% (167/685)
Common-law spouse		6% (41/685)
Married		14.5% (99/685)
Separated		4.8% (33/685)
Divorced		6% (41/685)
Widowed		1.9% (13/685)
Mental health issues, self-reported		41.3% (185/448)
Physical health issues, self-reported		21.0% (82/390)
Legal status		
Before sentencing		73.5% (457/622)
Pronounced guilty		15.3% (95/622)
In appeal proceedings		0.8% (5/622)
Non-judiciary client		3.7% (23/622)
Criminal Charges		
Sexual interference (s 151 Cr.C.)*		51.4% (361/703)
Invitation to sexual touching (s 152 Cr.C.)*		26.1% (183/701)
Sexual exploitation of person with disability* (s 153.1 Cr.C.)		6.4% (45/699)
Incest (s 155 Cr.C.)*		2.9% (20/700)
Indecent acts (s 173) (Cr.C.)**		7.7% (54/700)
Exposure (s 173 (2) Cr.C.)		2.7% (19/700)
Sexual assault (s 271 Cr.C.)		41.7% (293/702)
Sexual assault with a weapon, threats to a third party or causing bodily harm (s 272 Cr.C.)		3.1% (22/700)
Aggravated sexual assault (s 273 Cr.C.) Other		0.3% (2/700) 30.8 % (218/707)

Tableau 2. – Table 2 : Descriptive information for the total sample (N = 797)

in a presentence setting, under provincial mandate, as shown in Table 1. Sexology and risk evaluations were carried out by the team's clinicians, who were members of a professional order and most often professional sexologists, and who were duly trained to carry out the various risk assessment tools such as the Static-99R and the Stable-2007. As such, data was obtained from usual and routine practices, under conditions that have not been controlled in a research context. However, data on the total score, and scores for each item of these instruments were not systematically available for the entire sample. Age of the sample individuals varied from 17 to 83 years (M = 43,0 years). The socio-demographic data, type of charge, and legal status of the offenders are reported in Table 1. Of the 560 individuals for whom employment information was available, 51.3% were employed on a full-time job (n= 291), 6.5% were employed on a part-time job (n = 37), 8.8% were unemployed (n = 50), 9.7% were retired (n = 55), 6.4% were receiving social assistance (n=93), 3% were receiving government's compensation benefits (n=17) and 4.2% were full time students (n = 24). As sexual offender categorization, such as one distinguishing rapists from child molesters was not specified, and as this distinction could not be based on criminal charges only, as a majority of them were still pending, it was not possible to proceed in such classification. Furthermore, while victim age and relation to offender was available, it would not provide information linking victim information to offense category (such as hands-off or hands-on sexual offense), which would also prevent us from dividing sample into sex offending categories.

For the purposes of the study, we removed from the sample women, sex offenders who had committed only cybercrimes, and participants who were under 17 years of age at the time of the assessment. The scoring manual for the Stable-2007 clearly stated that it is not possible to use the results obtained to assess the risk of recidivism for subjects under 17 years of age, but that it is possible to use the tool with these populations for clinical purposes only (Fernandez & al., 2014),

while Static-99R assessments had only been completed for offenders aged 18 years and older. Of the remaining participants, evaluations were available for 360 individuals for the Static-99R, 368 for the Stable-2007 and 344 files included both of these assessments, as seen in Table 2. It should be noted that we were unable to convert the results of Stable-2000 into Stable-2007 scores since only the results of the conceptual dimensions scores and not the individual items were available, making conversion impossible. The offenders who had been evaluated with the Stable-2000 were removed from the sample as well. Conversion from the Static-99 to the Static-99R was not needed, as every individual evaluated with the Stable-2007 was also evaluated with the Static-99R, beside missing data. The research assistants who coded the chart data remained blind to recidivism data.

#### Measures

# Static-99R

The Static-99R (Helmus & al., 2012) is an actuarial tool measuring the risk of sexual recidivism in adult male sex offenders, through static risk factors. The items correspond to official information such as criminal records, and the scoring rules are also available online, including the validated French version (www.static99.org). The Static-99R consists of 10 items, i.e., 1. Age at release from index sex offense 2. Ever live with a lover (more than 2 years) 3. Index non-sexual violence -any conviction 4. Prior non-sexual violence- any conviction 5. Prior sex offense 6. Four or more sentencing date (excluding index) 7. Any conviction for non-contact sex offenses 8. Any unrelated victims 9. Any Stranger victim and 10. Any male victims. Of these items, eight items are scored from 0 to 1, depending on whether the item is present (1 point) or absent (0 point). The two items rated differently are age, rated from -3 to 1 depending on whether the offender is over 60 years old (-3 points), between 41 and 60 years old (-1 point), between 35 and 40 years old (0 point), or under 35 years old (1 point), and prior sexual offenses, rated from 0 to 3, depending on whether the

	n	% n	M	SD	Min	Max
Static-99R – Total Score	360		1.76	2.52	0	10
Static 99R – Risk Category	360					
Level I: Low (1 or lower)	177	49.2%				
Level II: Moderate-Low (2,3)	83	23.1%				
Level III: Moderate (4,5)	73	20.3%				
Level IV: High (6+)	27	7.5%				
Stable-2007 – Total Score	368		8.74	4.66	0	21
Stable-2007 – Risk Category	368					
Low	54	14.7%				
Moderate	204	55.4%				
High	110	29.9%				
Static-99 and Stable-2007 combined – Risk Category	344					
Level I: Low (-3,-2)	151	43.9%				
Level II: Moderate-Low (-1.0)	75	21.8%				
Level III: Moderate (1,2,3)	52	15.1%				
Level IVa : Moderate-High (4,5)	40	11.6%				
Level IVb: High (6+)	26	7.6%				

Tableau 3. - Table 3: Descriptive statistics for the Static-99R and Stable-2007.

offender has no charges or convictions on their prior record (0 points), 1 to 2 charges and/or 1 conviction (1 point), 3 to 5 charges and/or 2 to 3 convictions (2 points), and more than 6 charges and/or more than 4 convictions (3 points). The total Static-99R score ranges from -3 to 12, and can be converted into risk categories, i.e., low (1 or lower), Moderate-Low (2,3), Moderate-high (4.5) and High (6 and higher), unrelated victims 9. Any Stranger victim and 10. Any male victims. Of these items, eight items are scored from 0 to 1, depending on whether the item is present (1 point)

or absent (0 point). The two items rated differently are age, rated from -3 to 1 depending on whether the offender is over 60 years old (-3 points), between 41 and 60 years old (-1 point), between 5 and 40 years old (0 point), or under 35 years old (1 point), and prior sexual offenses, rated from 0 to 3, depending on whether the offender has no charges or convictions on his or her prior record (0 points), 1 to 2 charges and/or 1 conviction (1 point), 3 to 5 charges and/or 2 to 3 convictions (2 points), and more than 6 charges and/or more than 4 convictions (3 points). The total Static-99R score ranges from -3 to 12, and can be converted into risk categories, i.e., low (1 or lower), Moderate-Low (2,3), Moderate-high (4.5) and High (6 and higher). Note that the last version of the scoring rules recommended converting total scores into five risk categories rather than four, namely, very low, below average, average, above average, and well above average (Phenix & al., 2016), but that the conversion into four categories was still in use in the assessments conducted with our sample.

#### Stable-2007

The Stable-2007 (Hanson & al. 2007; Fernandez & al. 2014) consists of 13 dynamic risk factors which are declined in 13 dichotomic items: 1.Significant social influences, 2. Capacity for relationship stability, 3. Emotional Identification with Children, 4. Hostility towards women, 5. General Social Rejection/Loneliness, 6. Lack of Concern of Others, 7. Impulsive acts, 8. Poor cognitive Problem Solving, 9. Negative Emotionality/Hostility, 10. Sex Drive/Preoccupation, 11. Sex as Coping, 12. Deviant sexual interests, and 13. Cooperation with supervision. The Stable-2007 is derived from revisions of the SONAR (Hanson & Harris, 2001) and the Stable-2000 (Hanson & al., 2001), which were empirically developed by collecting items through quantitative literature review, interviews, and items in existing assessment tools. Results of the same authors' Dynamic Supervision project, a review of the Stable-2000 that examined predictive validity via a

prospective design, helped to produce a revised version of this tool that excluded the dimension of "attitudinal support for sexual offending," which was not a strong predictor of sexual recidivism (Hanson & al., 2007). This revised version corresponds to the Stable-2007 (Hanson & al., 2007). It should be noted that the scoring rules for this tool require that the Stable-2007 be paired with a tool assessing static factors of sexual recidivism (Hanson & al., 2007; Pheni & al., 2007). The Stable-2007 total score can be associated with one of three risk categories: low, moderate or high. according to the Stable-2007 scoring rules (Phenix & al., 2007), it is possible to combine the risk category obtained from Stable-2007 (low, moderate, high) with the risk category obtained from Static-99R (low, medium-low, medium-high, high / low, low-moderate, moderate, moderate-high, high). When the Stable-2007 risk level is moderate, the Static-99R score remains unchanged; when the Stable-2007 risk level is low, the combined Static-99R and Stable-2007 score corresponds to a lower risk level than Static-99R. When the risk category of Stable-2007 is high, the combined risk level of Static-99R and Stable-2007 corresponds to that of Static-99R plus one category. Note that the categories resulting from the addition of the Stable-2007 and Static-99R scores can be added to the ACUTE-2007 categories, measuring imminent risk rather than guiding treatment planning (Babschishin and Hanson, 2020).

#### Recidivism

Recidivism data were collected via the Sûreté du Québec data from 1998 through 2021. Recidivism was defined as any new charge following the most recent charge at the time of the assessment. We divided recidivism into three categories: general recidivism (any form of recidivism), sexual recidivism (any crime of a sexual nature, with or without contact), and non-sexual violent recidivism (any violent crime in addition to crimes of a sexual nature). The research assistant

collecting and coding recidivism variables was blinded to risk assessment variables as well as any other information collected. Descriptive statistics for recidivism are presented in Table 3.

#### Statistical analysis

## **Receiver Operation Characteristic**

The predictive validity of the Static-99R and Stable-2007 was performed by Receiver Operation Characteristic (ROC) curve analysis and interpretation of areas under the curve (AUC; Helmus & Babchishin, 2017). The AUC parameters indicate the probabilities that a higher score is related to higher risk and not to chance, and thus represent the probabilities that, for a randomly selected recidivist and non-recidivist individual in the sample, the odds are greater for the recidivist to score higher on the risk assessment of a given tool than the non-recidivist. We used criteria proposed by Rice and Harris (2005) to evaluate the results, according to which AUC values under .639 would indicate a medium effect size and AUC values higher than .714 would indicate a large effect size. These analyses were performed using SPSS.

#### **Cox Regression Analysis**

The predictive validity of the Stable-2007 was investigated by survival analyses using hierarchical Cox regression analysis, which evaluates the hazard ratio for one or more predictor variables, such as risk factors or items, for the outcome (i.e., recidivism) associated with them, for unequal follow-up periods (Flores, Holsigner, Lowenkamp & Cohen, 2017). We chose this method in part because of the unequal follow-up time of the participants in the sample. The first step was to enter the total scores and risk categories from the Stable-99R, and then in the second step, those from the Stable-2007. Subsequently, the incremental validity of Stable-2007 was assessed based on whether the chi-square change was significant or not. These analyses were also performed using SPSS.

#### **Exploratory Factor analysis**

To identify the dimensions latent to the risk factors identified by the Stable-2007 and the Static-99R items, an exploratory factor analysis was performed for each instrument, following the method used by Etzler et al. (2020) and according to the method recommended by Brouillette-Alarie et al (2016). The extraction of the factors was thus carried out by polychoric correlations with the MPlus software (Muthén, B., & Muthén, 2017). This method was chosen since the ordinal or predominantly dichotomous nature of the items of the Static-99R and the Stable-2007 could have limited the range artifacts if analyses were to be carried by Pearson correlations such as in a factorial analysis performed with SPSS (Kubinger, 2003). Furthermore, factors were extracted by the Weighted Least Square Means and Variance adjusted method WLSM method (Muthén, B., & Muthén, 2017) and then adjusted by the Geomin rotation method since correlations between items were expected for each instrument. Partially replicating the factor selection criteria of Brouillettealarie et al. (2016), the criteria for selecting the number of factors were as follows, in order to select the best model: a) Kaiser criterion (Eigen values greater than 1; Kaiser, 1960) b) parallel analysis (Horn, 1965) c) model fit, as only models showing significant chi-square values (p <0.05) were retained. as it would not be recommended to interpret models for which the chi-square values were not significant (Muthén & Muthén, 2010). Subsequently, three criteria were used to determine the models with the best fit: a) the rood mean square error of approximation (RMSEA), which assesses the quality of the model in comparison to a model showing a perfect factor structure (Tabachnik & Fidell, 2007), and for which a value greater than .06 indicates a good factorial solution; b) the comparative fit index (CFI), which evaluates the factorial structure by comparing it to a baseline model where, on the contrary, there is no link between the items, and whose value must be higher than . 95 to indicate a good factorial solution (Hu & Bentler, 1999); and c) the Tucker-Lewis index, which evaluates the fitness of the model by taking into account all the parameters included in the factorial analysis (Tucker & Lewis, 1973), and whose value equal to or greater than .95 indicates a good factorial solution (Hu & Bentler, 1999). Finally, for the retention of items by factors for the selected models, we used the criteria of Comrey and Lee (1992), suggesting that loadings higher than of .71 (50% overlapping variance) are considered excellent, .63 (40% overlapping variance) very good, .55 (30% overlapping variance) good, .45 (20% overlapping variance) fair, and .32 (10% overlapping variance). As with the loadings above .40 recommended by Stevens (1992) and selected by Brouillette-Alarie et al. (2016), we selected items with correlations above .32, prioritizing their significance over the magnitude of the correlations because the small number of individuals in the sample reduced the statistical power of the analysis.

#### Results

#### **Descriptive Statistics**

Recidivism information was available for 590 individuals. Among these, general recidivism rate was 43.6% (n = 257). The minimum number of days for general recidivism was 4 days, and the maximum was 8687 days, or 23.8 years (M=2590 days). Specifically for sexual recidivism and violent (non-sexual) recidivism, the recidivism rates were 12% (n= 71) for sexual recidivism and 14.1% (n= 112) violent (non-sexual) recidivism, respectively. Time until recidivism was committed and detected after assessment did not exceed 3475 days for sexual recidivism and 3398 days for violent (non-sexual) recidivism. Recidivism data was not retraceable for every file where a forensic evaluation was conducted, and as a certain propensity of CIDS clients, for which recidivism data was obtained, were not subject of a risk assessment. Of the total sample, recidivism data and results from the Static-99R and Stable-2007 risk assessments was available for a total of 262 individuals. From this sample, recidivism rate was 41.6% (n = 109) for general recidivism, 8.78% (n = 23) for sexual recidivism, and 15.6% (n = 41) for violent (non-sexual) recidivism. Descriptive statistics for the Static-99R and Stable-2007 are presented in Tables 2 and 3. As presented in Table 4, the correlation between Static-99R and Stable-2007 overall risk levels and Static-99R risk categories alone was high (r = .904; p < .01), but moderate for the risk levels derived from Stable-2007 (r = .696, p < .01). The correlation between risk levels from Stable-2007 and Static-99R was weaker (r=.423, p < 0.01).

## Tableau 4. – Table 4

							Correlations				
		п	М	SD	Min	Max	Static- 99R Total score	Static- 99R Risk Level	Stable- 2007 Total score	Stable- 2007 Risk Level	
Static-99R score	Total	344	1.76	2.52	-3	10	-				
Static-99R Level	Risk	344	1.86	2.14	1	5	.932**	-			
Stable-2007 score	Total	344	8.74	4.66	0	21	.498**	.471**	-		
Stable-2007 Level	Risk	344	2.14	0.65	1	3	.446**	.423**	.890**	-	
Static-99 Stable-2007 Overall Risk	and Level	344	2.17	1.31	1	5	.857**	.904**	.701**	.696**	

Descriptive statistics for the Static-99R and Stable-2007.

\*\**p* < 0.0

## **Predictive validity**

The results of the predictive validity analyses of the Static-99R and Stable-2007 are presented in Table 4. The AUC values for the Static-99R, both total scores and risk categories, were significantly high for each type of recurrence, ranging from .652 to .717. For the Stable-2007, the total scores were lower than the Static-99R for each recurrence type, with AUC values ranging from .608 to 709 for each recurrence type. In addition, the Stable-2007 risk categories showed non-significant results in predicting sexual recidivism. Finally, when combining the risk levels/categories specifically from Stable-2009R and Stable-2007 according to the rules of the Stable-2007 scoring manual (Hanson et al., 2015), the results showed significant and high values for all three types of recidivism, with AUC values ranging from .614 to .695.

#### Tableau 5. – Table 5

		Static	:-99R	Stable	-2007	Static-99R and Stable-2007 Combined (Overall Risk Level)	
	(nR /N)	AUC	95% CI	AUC	95% CI	AUC	95% CI
Total Score							
General recidivism	(109/262)	.670*	[.605, .736]	.620*	[.552, .691]	-	-
Sexual recidivism	(23/262)	.680**	[.553, .806]	.650*	[.539, .761]	-	-
Violent (non- sexual) recidivism	(41/262)	.717**	[.638, .795]	.709**	[.612, .807]	-	-
Risk Level							
General recidivism	(109/262)	.652**	[.584, .721]	.608**	[.538, .679]	.655**	[.586, .723]
Sexual recidivism	(23/262)	.674**	[.549, .800]	.614	[.497, .732]	.695**	[.578, .811]
Violent (non- sexual) recidivism	(41/262)	.685**	[.591, .779]	.692**	[.595, .790]	.709**	[.614, .804]

Predictive validity of the Static-99R Scores, and Stable 2007 scores, and Static-99R Risk Level, Stable-2007 Risk Level and Combined Static99-R and Static-2007 Risk Levels for General, Sexual and Violent Recidivism (n=262).

Note. The sample size varies according to missing data .AUC= Area under the curve; CI =

confidence interval; nR = number of recidivists. \*\*p < 0.01 \*p < 0.05

# **Incremental validity**

The results of the analyses assessing the incremental validity of the model in which Static-99R and Stable-2007 are included in the same model are presented in Table 5. More specifically, the second

step of survival analyses via Cox hierarchical regression are presented for both total scores and risk categories for each instrument.

The Stable-2007 total scores and the Stable-2007 risk categories did not showed significant predictive validity for sexual recidivism or for general recidivism, as HR values were not significant for these. However, chi-square change values were significant for general, violent and sexual recidivism with the addition of Stable-2007 to Static-99R, as well as for Stable-2007 total scores or risk categories.

### **Exploratory factor analysis**

We performed an exploratory factor analysis for the 10 items of the Static-99R for those assessments where not only total scores but all individual items, were available (n=339). We selected two significant patterns under the four previously named analysis parameters and then proceeded to the Geomin oblique rotation. According to the three criteria mentioned, including the extracted Eigenvalues and the significance of the chi-square values for the extracted models, two solutions were found to be significant, showing respectively two and three dimensions, with respective Eigenvalues of 3.174 and 1.408. The 2-dimensions model had an RMSEA value that was poor (RMSEA = .121; 90% confidence interval = .103-.140) and CFI .902 and TLI values of .830. For this reason, this model was not retained. The Standardized Root Mean Square Residual (SRMSR) was also greater than .08 (.139). The 3-dimensions model showed an adequate RMSEA value (.068; 90% confidence interval = .044-.903), a CLI value of .978 and a TLI value of .946. The SRMSR value was also acceptable (.081). The loadings for this model are presented in Table 6. Only one item was only weakly correlated with one factor ('any male victim', r =- .285), and only one item was correlated with more than one factor, item 2 (Ever lived with a lover for 2 years or more). The first dimension consisted of two items: 1. Age at release from index sex offense and item 2. Ever lived with a lover. The second dimension consisted of five items: 3. Index non-sexual violence - any conviction, 4. Prior nonsexual violence - any conviction, 5. Prior sex offenses, 6. Four or more sentencing dates excluding index), and 7. Any conviction for non-contact sex offenses. The third factor extracted included items 2. Ever lived with a lover, 7. Any conviction for non-contact sex offenses, 8. Any related victims and 9. Any stranger victim. It should be noted that the correlation of two items (Item 1, factor 1; Item 8, factor 3) showed correlations slightly higher than 1.0, but that the authors of the Mplus software indicated that, in such a case, these could be kept and that the analysis of the solution could be continued (Muthén & Muthén, 2017). The results for this model are presented in table 6.

We then conducted predictive validity analyses of these dimensions using AUC analyses of ROC curves. All three factors extracted by the factor analysis significantly predicted general recidivism, and only the first factor predicted violent (nonsexual) recidivism. None of the factors predicted sexual recidivism. The AUC values and ICs are presented in Table 9.

We also conducted an exploratory factor analysis of the 13 Stable-2007 items for assessments where item ratings were available (n = 327). Based on the three criteria mentioned, we first selected the 2 and 3 factor solutions, including the extracted Eigenvalues and the significance of the chi-square values for the extracted models, two factor solutions were found to be significant, showing 2 and 3 factors respectively, showing Eigenvalues of 2.276 and 1.056 respectively. The 2-factor model had an RMSEA value that was good (RMSEA = .044; 90% confidence interval = .027-.061) and CIF (.971) and TLI (958) values showing a good factorial solution. The SRMR value was equal to .060. However, the 3-factor model had an RMSEA value that mas good factorial solution. The SRMR value was equal to .060 confidence interval = .035; 90% confidence interval = .007-.055) and CIF (.986) and TLI (.974) values showing good factorial solution. The SRMR value was equal to .044. Thus, we retained the

3-factor model. Only one item was sufficiently correlated to one factor (item 2, Capacity for Relationship Stability). Only one item was correlated with more than one factor, which was item 7.Implusive act. The first extracted factor included the following items: 1. Significant social influences 4. Hostility towards woman 5. General social rejection/Loneliness 6. Lack of Concern for other, 7. Impulsive Acts 8. Poor Cognitive Problem Solving and 9. Negative Emotionality/Hostility and 13. Cooperation with supervision. The second factor corresponds to items 3. Emotional identification with children, 10. Sex Drive/Preoccupation, 11. Sex as Coping and 12. Deviant sexual interests. The third factor corresponded to item 7: Impulsive acts, which was already underpinned by the first factor, and which showed a weaker correlation with factor 3. We therefore decided to exclude it to prevent multicollinearity of the factors found and considering that this factor would not have been retained according to Stevens' (2012) item retention criteria. The results for this model are presented in table 7.

We conducted ROC curve analysis to evaluate the predictive validity; AUC values revealed that the first factor significantly predicted general and violent (non-sexual) recidivism, but the second factor did not predict any type of recidivism. The AUC values and ICs are presented in Table 9.

# Tableau 6. - Table 6

Incremental validity of the Static-99R Scores, and Stable 2007 scores, and Static-99R Risk Level, Stable-2007 Risk Level and Combined Static99-R and Static-2007 Risk Categories for General, Sexual and Violent Recidivism.

		Static-99R					Stable-2007				Change (Stable 2007)	
	Valid percent ( <i>nR</i> / <i>NR</i> )	Ь	Р	HR	95% CI	Ь	р	HR	95% CI	$\chi^2$	Р	
<b>Total Score</b>												
General recidivism	(109/262)	.183	< .001	1.20 1	[1.106, 1.303]	.032	.165	1.03 3	[.987, 1.081]	31.64 7	<.001	
Sexual recidivism	(23/262)	.192	.027	1.21 2	[1.022, 1.437]	0.05 3	.289	1.05 5	[.956, 1.164]	10.55 7	.005	
Violent (non- sexual) recidivism	(41/262)	.227	.001	1.25 4	[1.094, 1.439]	.090	.018	1.09 4	[1.016, 1.178]	30.45 4	< .001	
<b>Risk Level</b>												
General recidivism	(109/262)	.459	< .001	1.58 3	[1.298, 1.930]	.247	.127	1.28	[.932, 1.759]	30.46 2	<.001	
Sexual recidivism	(23/262)	.599	.007	1.82 0	[1.182, 2.805]	.252	.496	1.28 6	[.624, 2.653]	11.33 4	.003	
Violent (non- sexual) recidivism	(41/262)	.464	.004	1.59 1	[1.156, 2.188]	.801	.008	2.22 8	[1.231, 4.034]	25.59 5	< .001	

*Note.* The sample size varies according to missing data. AUC= Area under the curve; CI = confidence interval; nR = number of recidivists; NR = total number of recidivists in any category.

# Discussion

The first objective of the present study was to assess the predictive validity of the Static-99R, the Stable-2007 and their combined scores, as well as the Stable-2007 incremental validity. The results of the AUC values following ROC-Curve analysis showed that Static-99R and Stable-2007 total scores showed significant indicators of predictive validity, as did the risk categories for both instruments, except for of the Stable-2007 risk levels that would not significantly predict sexual recidivism. While predictive validity for the Stable-2007 was suggested by numerous studies (Brankley & al, 2021; Hanson & al., 2015) results were consistent with some previous studies

(Eltzer & al, 2020), and as Stable-2007's coding rules clearly states that this instrument should always be paired with a static risk assessment in order to viably predict recidivism, this result was not expected but not surprising either (Brouillette-Alarie & al, 2016; Eltzer & al., 2020; Fernandez & al, 2014). Regarding the incremental validity of Stable-2007, the chi-square values extracted from Cox regression analyses showed that the total scores and risk categories of Stable-2007 increased the predictive validity of Static-99R compared with Static-99R used alone, which was consistent with Etzler & al study (2020). In brief, our results, provided by a field study in a setting where the evaluators' assessment practices were not controlled, supported the use of Stable-2007 and the beyond Static-99R to predict sexual, violent non-sexual and general recidivism among sexual offenders, and more precisely in a francophone setting.

# Tableau 7. – Table 8

	Young and Single	Persistence (sexual and non-sexual)	Detatched Predatory Behavior
1.Age at release from index sex offense (S991)	1.063*	.165	002
2. Ever lived with a lover (S992)	.603*	009	.425*
3. Index non-sexual violence – any conviction (S993)	.294*	.431*	.029
4. Prior non-sexual violence – any conviction (S994)	.161	.951*	014
5. Prior sex offense (S995)	107	.454*	.300*
6. Four or more sentencing dates (excluding index ) \$996)	.010	.927*	.150
7. Any conviction for non-contact sex offenses (S997)	.034	450*	.556*
8. Any unrelated victims (S998)	143	.015	1.027*
9. Any stranger victims (S999)	001	066	.835*
10. Any male victims (S9910)	035	285*	.214

# Rotated Factor Loadings of Exploratory Factor Analysis after Rotation – Static-99R

\*p <0.05

# Tableau 8. - Table 8

	1	2	3
1.Significant Social influences (S2007_1)	.511*	.054	.062
2. Capacity for Relationship Stability(S2007_2)	.318*	.196*	.264*
3. Emotional Identification with Children (S2007_3)	002	.674*	422
4. Hostility Towards Women (S2007_4)	.649*	.239*	143
5. General Social Rejection/Loneliness (S2007_5)	.443*	.299*	024
6. Lack of Concern of Others (S2007_6)	.786*	.219*	.022
7. Impulsive Acts (S2007_7)	.504*	025	.369*
8. Poor Cognitive Problem Solving (S2007_8)	.693*	.229*	.002
9. Negative Emotionality/Hostility (S2007_9)	.740*	012	.278*
10. Sex Drive/Preoccupation (S2007_10)	.014	.746*	.399
11. Sex as Coping (S2007_11)	082	.760*	.244
12. Deviant Sexual Interests (S2007_12)	.087	.529*	052
13. Cooperation with Supervision (S2007_13)	.599*	267*	.008

# Rotated Factor Loadings of Exploratory Factor Analysis after Rotation – Stable 2007

\*p <0.05

The second objective of the current study was to study the presence of dimensions respectively underlying risk factors measured by the items of the Static-99R and the Stable-2007. In order to evaluate the latent dimensions of Static-99-R, we performed an exploratory factor analysis via polychoric correlations, favored for dichotomous and ordinal items, according to a parallel analysis and the factorial model selection criteria prescribed by the VLMSV method (Muthén & Muthén). The factorial solution chosen was a 3-factor model. The first factor, comprising two items, was entitled Young and Single. The second factor, combining factors assessing history of violence, prior convictions, sex crimes, and lack of history of non-contact sex offenses, was labeled Persistence (sexual and non-sexual). Finally, the third factor combining lack of cohabitation, as well as choice of unrelated and or unknown victims and non-contact sexual offense history, was titled Detached Predatory Behaviour, as it included similar risk factors to those of a dimension named in the same way the dimensionality study conducted by Barbaree & al. (2006). These results differ from most studies examining the dimensionality of risk assessment instrument measuring static risk factors, specifically those evaluating the dimensionality of the Static-99R, which firstly identify Antisociality and Sexual deviance as the primary factors related to recidivism among sexual offenders (Allen & Pflugradt, 2014; Barbaree, Langton, Blanchard & Connor, 2009; Barbaree, Langton, & Peacock, 2006; Brouillette-Alarie & Hanson, 2015; Brouillette-Alarie & al., 2016; Brouillette-Alarie & al., 2018; Pham & Ducro, 2008; Olver, Wong, Nicholaichuk & Gordon, 2007; Roberts, Doren & Thornton, 2002). However, the three dimensions extracted for the Static-99R items were similar to three of the six dimensions identified by Barbaree et al. (2006) in a study where Principal Component Analyses were conducted form the RRASORR, the Static-99, the VRAG, the SORAG, and the MnSOST-R in a sample of 311 sex offenders. The authors idendified a fist dimension labelled as "Young and Single", and explained that age at release from index and not having cohabited with a romantic partner could speak to age at assessment, which is intuitively

related to the two items comprising this dimension (Bararee et al., 2006). To that effect, the current literature indicates that increasing age is related to decreasing recidivism for sex offenders (Rettenberger, Haubner-Maclean & Eher, 2013). With respect to the other two factors found in the present study, Persistence (sexual and non-sexual) was somewhat similar to the Persistence dimension identified by Barbaree and al. (2006), combining the following items: " criminal history of violent (including sexual) crimes, number of previous sex convictions, prior sex offenses, sex offenses when supervised, and the use of force or threat to achieve compliance of the victim" (Barbaree et al, 2006). Our Persistence (sexual and non-sexual) factor was also consistent with the criminal history dimension found by the factor analysis carried out by Pham & Ducro (2008) on the Static-99 and SORAG items. Finally, the third factor found in our study was also similar to The "Detatch Predatory Behaviour" detailed by Barbaree and al. (2006), where this dimension was described by the following: "any stranger victim, victim a stranger in any sex offense, sex offense committed in a public place, any unrelated victim, any conviction for noncontact sex offenses". Hence, Barbaree & al. (2006) considered Persistance and Detached Predatory Behaviour to be aspects, or sub-dimensions, of Sexual Deviance. In the current study, Detatch predatory behavior included never having cohabited with a partner, having a history of noncontact offenses and having unrelated victims, was also conceptually consistent with Sexual Deviance (Doreen, 2004). While the Detach predatory behavior items were similar to those include in Brouillette-Alarie and al. (2016) Youthful Stranger aggression, it could not be clearly associated with this one as it did not include any item related to age. Regarding the Persistence (sexual and non-sexual) dimension identified by the present study, dimension included prior convictions, non-sexual violence, but was negatively correlated with non-contact sexual offense history. As it included non-sexual violence, but also contact sexual history, it was not possible to conceptualize this dimension as a subdimension of Sexual criminality or General criminality as Barbaree and al. (2006). While this

factor might indicate the frequency of prior offenses, which is an general predictor of recidivism, frequency, and recidivism, tends to be low among sexual offenders and their relationship to the occurrence of sexual recidivism remains to be elucidated (Alex R. Piquero, David P. Farrington, Wesley G. Jennings, Brie Diamond & Jessica Craig). In sum, while the three dimensions (Young and Single, Detached Predatory behavior and Persistance (sexual and non sexual)) found from Static-99R items where conceptually coherent with sexual or general recidivism, and empirically consistent with Barbaree and al. (2006) results, it was not possible to conceptually or empirically associate these dimensions with broader ones such as Sexual criminality, General criminality or Brouillette-Alarie and al. (2016) Youthful stranger aggression dimension.

Following factor analysis, we conducted predictive validity analyses along each of the three dimensions found. In contrast to Barbaree et al.'s (2006) results, the Young and Single dimension did not predict sexual recidivism, but only violent and general recidivism. Note that the Barbaree et al. (2006) did not consider general recidivism. Similarly, the second dimension found, Persistence (sexual and nonsexual), predicted general recidivism only, whereas Barbaree et al.(2006) results indicated that their Persistence dimension predicted violent recidivism only. Finally, the Detached Predatory Behavior factor predicted neither sexual recidivism nor violent recidivism, whereas our study indicated that this dimension could predict general recidivism. In sum, these results were not what was expected, as none of the dimensions found for the Static-99R predicted sexual recidivism. While it could be suggested that these dimensions would not predict sexual deviance as they could not be clearly conceptualized as an aspect or subdimension of sexual deviance, as previously cited, the main explanation seems to lie in the fact that the baseline recidivism was very low for general (n = 108), violent (n=40), and sexual (n=24) recidivism, and

# Tableau 9. – Table 9

Predictive validity	of the three	Static-99R j	factors: 1	Antisociality	and Sexual	l deviance	according	to
recidivism type								

		Young and single		Persiste and not offe	nt sexual n-sexual nding	Detatched Predatory Behavior	
	(nR /N)	AUC	95% CI	AUC	95% CI	AUC	95% CI
General recidivism	(108/266)	.669*	[.605- .734]	.565*	[.493- .637]	.573*	[.501- .644]
Sexual recidivism	(24/266)	.609	[.495- .793]	.606	[.486- .726]	.669	[.540- .798]
Violent (non-sexual) recidivism	(23/266)	.647*	[.565- .729]	.684	[.582- .786]	.589	[.489- .688]

\**p* < 0.05

# Tableau 10. – Table 10

*Predictive validity of the two Stable-2007 factors: Antisociality and Sexual deviance according to recidivism type* 

		Antis	ociality	Sexual	deviance
	(nR /N)	AUC	95% CI	AUC	95% CI
General recidivism	(99/234)	.648*	[.575, .721]	.475	[.400, .551]
Sexual recidivism	(24/234)	.714*	[.609, .819]	.484	[.376, .593]
Violent (non-sexual) recidivism	(37/234)	.642	[.609, .819]	.593	[.376, .593]

that these results should be interpreted with caution, as the possible inferences are limited by the statistical power of the analyses.

We performed an exploratory factor analysis on Stable-2007 items using the same criteria and parameters as for the analyses studying the dimensionality of Static-99R. A 3-factor solution was retained. The first factor retained was practically identical to the factor Antisociality found by Elzer & al. (2020). The second factor extracted included the two items defining Sexual Deviance as extracted by Elzer & al. (2020), and furthermore included two more items related to sexual deviance, which were Sex-Drive and Sex as Coping (Feelgood, Cortoni & Thompson, 2005). Finally, the third factor extracted by our analysis comprised only one factor, impulsive acts, which was also more strongly correlated with factor 1. We therefore excluded this third factor. Hence, the factorial solution retained for Stable-2007 in our study was a two-factor solution, which were entitled Antisociality and Sexual Deviance. These results were nearly identical to Etzler et al.'s (2020) study investigating the dimensionality of the Stable-2007, but also similar with other studies of assessment tools assessing dynamic factors for sexual offenders (Brouillette-Alarie & Hanson, 2015; McGrath et al., 2012; Miner et al., 2022; Olver et al., 2017), although most of these found more than two dimensions, such as Youthful stranger aggression (Brouillette-Alarie & al., 2016; Brouillette-Alarie & al., 2018). These results are also consistent with studies investigating the dimensionality of static factor risk assessment instruments among sexual offenders (Brouillette-Alarie & al., 2014). Thus, the results of the present study add to the findings of previous studies suggesting that dimensions of antisociality and sexual deviance are present for both static and dynamic factor instruments. Although further research is required to provide firm conclusions, this consistent finding supports the assumption according to which boundaries between static and dynamic factors may be more permeable than initially conceptualized (Beech & Ward, 2004; Brouillette-Alarie & al., 2018). Although Hanson et al. (2014) suggest that dimensions combining both dynamic and static risk factors do not change the unchangeable nature of static factors, they may help to indicate the presence of latent dimensions that may shed light on issues related to risk that may be subject to change, and conceptually clarify the mechanisms leading to recidivism (Brouillette-Alarie & al., 2014; Mann & al., 2010). However, if the results of our study the Stable-2007 dimensionality suggests similarities between static and dynamic risk factors regarding recidivism among sexual offender populations, as they may share Antisociality and Sexual Deviance latent dimensions compared to previous studies, An exception reside in our own study, as the Static-99-R factor analysis we conducted showed 3 factors, namely 1. Young and Single 2. Persistence (non-sexual and sexual) 3. Detachted Predatory behavior that were not precisely equivalent to Antisociality or Sexual Deviance, nor Youthfull and Stranger aggression.

In a second step, we studied the predictive validity of the dimensions of the Stable-2007 and proceeded to analyses of AUC values of ROC curves. While the first factor, Antisociality, predicted violent and general recidivism, Sexual Deviance predicted none. These results differ from those of Etzler et al. (2020) who found that each of the factors significantly predicted all 3 types of recidivism, and that Sexual Deviance was more predictive of sexual recidivism than Antisociality. Although these results may suggest that Antisociality may be more predictive of sexual recidivism was very low for general (n = 99), violent (n=37), and sexual (n=24) recidivism, so these results should also be interpreted with caution, as possible explanations for these results are limited by the critically low recidivism rates in our sample.

#### Limitations of the current study

Although the results of the present study include useful or interesting results at last, there are some limitations that must be considered. First, data obtained in our sample did not allow for the refinement of analysis by different categories of sex offenders. Thus, the current literature tends to distinguish between child molesters and rapists, both from a clinical and theoretical and clinical point of view (Hanson, Helmus et Harris, 2015), and it is also suggested that they could show different sexual recidivism baselines (Bartosh, Garby, Lewis & Gray, 2003; Hanson, Helmus & Harris, 2015; Harris, Knight, Smallbone & Dennison. 2011; Harris, Mazerolle & Knight, 2009; Parent, Guay & Knight, 2012). Further research considering these distinctions would therefore be relevant, especially to understand how latent dimensions underlying single risk factors could manifest themselves differently depending on sexual offenders subgroups (Etzler & al., 2020). Another main limitation was the sample size, where baselines for recidivism, especially sexual recidivism were critically low. Furthermore, this study was conducted in a so-called field setting where practices of the clinicians assessing and scoring of the Static-99R and Stable-2007 were not controlled. This aspect could be considered as an asset in better understanding assessment in a realistic setting, but it was not possible to study inter-judge reliability of these two instruments, which could not therefore be included in the analyses of the reliability of the instruments. Additionally, it should be noted that the majority of the assessments conducted were done in a presentencing context, which is not representative of all sexual offenders (Jackson & Hess, 2007). Additionally, bias could occur for the evaluators as when the results of the assessment may have consequences for the person being assessed (Helmus & al., 2021), as risk assessments are part of the information considered in imposing a sentence. As previously mentioned, results presented by this study are limited to an adult male sex offender population. While the removal of female and

juvenile participants and perpetrators of cybercrime sex offenses was consistent with the Static-99R and Stable-2007 scoring rules, it should be remembered that sex offending as a phenomenon can include females (Cortoni & Gannon, 2013), juvenile offenders (Letourneau & Miner, 2005), and cybercrime offenders (Briggs, Simon & Simonsen, 2011; Gallo, 2020). Thus, although risk prediction literature targeting sex offenders has nearly doubled over the past decade, limitations of this study echo the literature to date, as risk assessment for recidivism among these populations remains sparse. Furthermore, because the CIDS is also an institution where many treatments and programs are offered, it remains possible that treatments were offered after risk assessments made by clinicians, which was likely to affect recidivism rates downward (). Finally, due to the limited number of studies examining the dimensionality of the Static-99R and Stable-2007, further research is needed to empirically explain, infirm or support the results of the present study with larger and more diverse samples.

#### Conclusion

Appropriate risk management of sex offenders requires ensuring the predictive validity of the instruments used. To this end, the results of our study indicated that the Static-99R predicted general, sexual, and violent (non-sexual) recidivism among sex offenders, and that the Stable-2007 incrementally predicted all three types of recidivism. These results applied to both the total scores and the risk categories of these two instruments. Furthermore, the dimensionality of the instruments may allow for a better understanding of how recidivism occurs with sex offenders, and to guide treatment more accurately. Our results showed that the dimensions of sexual deviance and antisociality could be extracted from the Stable, consistent with similar research. For the Static-99R, three dimensions were identified: Young and Single/Persistence(sexual and nonsexual)/Detatched Predatory Behaviour. Regarding dynamic risk factors, two dimensions were

extracted from Stable-2007, which were Antisociality and Sexual deviance. However, none of these could significantly predict sexual recidivism. Further research is needed, especially on larger sample sizes, and considering distinctions between different types of sex offenders as latent dimensions could indicate specific aspects of sexual offending and therefore differ among sexual offending typologies.

## **Références bibliographiques**

- Allen, B. P., & Pflugradt, D. M. (2014). An Exploration of the Latent Constructs of the STATIC-99. International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology, 58(11), 1376–1388. https://doi.org/10.1177/0306624X13496046
- Anderson, D., & Hanson, R. K. (2011). Static-99: An Actuarial Tool to Assess Risk of Sexual and Violent Recidivism Among Sexual Offenders. In *Handbook of violence risk* assessment (pp. 261-278). Routledge.
- Andrews, D. A., & Bonta, J. (2010). Rehabilitating criminal justice policy and practice. *Psychology, Public Policy, and Law, 16*(1), 39. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0018362
- Andrews, D. A., Bonta, J., & Hoge, R. D. (1990). Classification for effective rehabilitation: Rediscovering psychology. *Criminal justice and Behavior*, 17(1), 19-52.Psychology." *Criminal Justice and Behavior* 17(1):19–52. doi: 10.1177/0093854890017001004.
- Andrews, D. A., Bonta, J., & Wormith, J. S. (2006). The recent past and near future of risk and/or need assessment. *Crime & delinquency*, 52(1), 7-27. Andrews, D. A., & Bonta, J. (2000). *The level of service inventory-revised*. Toronto, Canada: Multi-Health Systems. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0011128705281756">https://doi.org/10.1177/0011128705281756</a>
- Babchishin, K. M., & Hanson, R. K. (2020). Monitoring changes in risk of reoffending: A prospective study of 632 men on community supervision. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 88(10), 886. https://doi.org/10.1037/ccp0000601

Barbaree, H. E., Langton, C. M., & Peacock, E. J. (2006 a)). Different actuarial risk measures

produce different risk rankings for sexual offenders. Sexual Abuse, 18(4), 423-440.

- Barbaree, H. E., Langton, C. M., & Peacock, E. J. (2006b). The Factor Structure of Static Actuarial Items: Its Relation to Prediction. *Sexual Abuse*, 18(2), 207–226. https://doi.org/10.1177/107906320601800207
- Barbaree, H. E., Langton, C. M., Blanchard, R., & Cantor, J. M. (2009). Aging Versus Stable Enduring Traits as Explanatory Constructs in Sex Offender Recidivism: Partitioning Actuarial Prediction Into Conceptually Meaningful Components. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 36(5), 443–465. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0093854809332283</u>
- Barbaree, H. E., Seto, M. C., Langton, C. M., & Peacock, E. J. (2001). Evaluating the Predictive Accuracy of Six Risk Assessment Instruments for Adult Sex Offenders. *Criminal Justice* and Behavior, 28(4), 490–521. https://doi.org/10.1177/009385480102800406
- Bartosh, D. L., Garby, T., Lewis, D., & Gray, S. (2003). Differences in the Predictive Validity of Actuarial Risk Assessments in Relation to Sex Offender Type. *International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology*, 47(4), 422–438. https://doi.org/10.1177/0306624X03253850
- Beech, A. R., & Ward, T. (2004). The integration of etiology and risk in sexual offenders: A theoretical framework. *Aggression and violent behavior*, *10*(1), 31-63.
- Beech, A. R., Fisher, D. D., & Thornton, D. (2003). Risk assessment of sex offenders. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice*, 34(4), 339.
- Bengtson, S., & LÅngström, N. (2007). Unguided Clinical and Actuarial Assessment of Reoffending Risk: A Direct Comparison with Sex Offenders in Denmark. *Sexual Abuse*, 19(2),

135–153. https://doi.org/10.1177/107906320701900205

- Blasko, B. L. (2016). Overview of sexual offender typologies, recidivism, and treatment. In Sexual Violence (pp. 11-29). Springer, Cham.
- Boccaccini, M. T., Murrie, D. C., Mercado, C., Quesada, S., Hawes, S., Rice, A. K., & Jeglic, E.
   L. (2012). Implications of Static-99 Field Reliability Findings for Score Use and Reporting.
   *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 39(1), 42–58. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0093854811427131</u>
- Bonnar-Kidd, K. K. (2010). Sexual offender laws and prevention of sexual violence or recidivism. *American journal of public health*, *100*(3), 412-419.
- Bonta, J. (2002). Offender risk assessment: Guidelines for selection and use. *Criminal justice and behavior*, *29*(4), 355-379.
- Bonta, J., & Andrews, D. A. (2007). Risk-need-responsivity model for offender assessment and rehabilitation. *Rehabilitation*, *6*(1), 1-22.
- Bourgon, G., Mugford, R., Hanson, R. K., & Coligado, M. (2018). Offender risk assessment practices vary across Canada. *Canadian Journal of Criminology and Criminal Justice*, 60(2), 167-205.<u>https://doi.org/10.3138/cjccj.2016-0024</u>
- Brankley, A. E., Babchishin, K. M., & Hanson, R. K. (2021). STABLE-2007 Demonstrates
  Predictive and Incremental Validity in Assessing Risk-Relevant Propensities for Sexual
  Offending: A Meta-Analysis. Sexual Abuse, 33(1), 34–62.
  https://doi.org/10.1177/1079063219871572.

Briggs, P., Simon, W. T., & Simonsen, S. (2011). An Exploratory Study of Internet-Initiated Sexual

Offenses and the Chat Room Sex Offender: Has the Internet Enabled a New Typology of Sex Offender? *Sexual Abuse*, *23*(1), 72–91. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1079063210384275</u>

- Brouillette-Alarie, S., & Hanson, R. K. (2015). Comparaison de deux mesures d'évaluation du risque de récidive des délinquants sexuels. [Comparison of two measures of recidivism risk assessment of sexual offenders.]. *Canadian Journal of Behavioural Science / Revue Canadienne Des Sciences Du Comportement*, 47(4), 292–304. https://doi.org/10.1037/cbs0000019
- Brouillette-Alarie, S., & Hanson, R. K. (2017). L'évaluation du risque de récidive des agresseurs sexuels. *Traité de l'agression sexuelle*, 97-128.
- Brouillette-Alarie, S., Babchishin, K. M., Hanson, R. K., & Helmus, L.-M. (2016). Latent Constructs of the Static-99R and Static-2002R: A Three-Factor Solution. Assessment, 23(1), 96–111. https://doi.org/10.1177/1073191114568114
- Brouillette-Alarie, S., Hanson, R. K., Babchishin, K. M., & Benbouriche, M. (2014). De la prédiction à la compréhension: Recension des dimensions psychologiques de la Statique-99. *Pratiques Psychologiques*, 20(1), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.prps.2013.12.001
- Brouillette-Alarie, S., Proulx, J., & Hanson, R. K. (2018). Three Central Dimensions of Sexual Recidivism Risk: Understanding the Latent Constructs of Static-99R and Static-2002R. *Sexual Abuse*, 30(6), 676–704. https://doi.org/10.1177/1079063217691965
- Campbell, M. A., French, S., & Gendreau, P. (2009). The prediction of violence in adult offenders:A meta-analytic comparison of instruments and methods of assessment. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, *36*(6), 567-590.

- Caputo, A. A., & Brodsky, S. L. (2004). Citizen coping with community notification of released sex offenders. *Behavioral Sciences & the Law*, 22(2), 239–252. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/bs1.566</u>
- Cohen, J. (1988). Statistical power analysis for the behavioral sciences. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates. *Hillsdale, NJ*, 20-26.
- Comartin, E. B., Kernsmith, P. D., & Kernsmith, R. M. (2009). Sanctions for Sex Offenders: Fear and Public Policy. *Journal of Offender Rehabilitation*, 48(7), 605–619. https://doi.org/10.1080/10509670903196066
- Comrey, A. L., & Lee, H. B. (1992). Interpretation and application of factor analytic results. *Comrey AL, Lee HB. A first course in factor analysis*, *2*, 1992.
- Cortoni, F., & Gannon, T. A. (2013). What works with female sexual offenders. *What works in offender rehabilitation: An evidence-based approach to assessment and treatment*, 271-284.
- Craig, L. A., Beech, A. R., & Cortoni, F. (2013). What Works in Assessing Risk in Sexual and Violent Offenders. In *What Works in Offender Rehabilitation* (pp. 94–114). John Wiley & Sons, Ltd. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118320655.ch5</u>
- Craig, L. A., Browne, K. D., Stringer, I., & Beech, A. (2005). Sexual recidivism: A review of static, dynamic and actuarial predictors. *Journal of Sexual Aggression*, 11(1), 65–84. https://doi.org/10.1080/13552600410001667733
- Craig, L. A., Browne, K. D., Stringer, I., & Hogue, T. E. (2008). Sexual reconviction rates in the United Kingdom and actuarial risk estimates. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *32*(1), 121–138.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2007.09.002

- Craig, L. A., Thornton, D., Beech, A., & Browne, K. D. (2007). The relationship of statistical and psychological risk markers to sexual reconviction in child molesters. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 34(3), 314-329.
- Dawes, R. M., Faust, D., & Meehl, P. E. (1989). Clinical versus actuarial judgment. *Science*, *243*(4899), 1668-1674. doi: 10.1126/science.2648573.
- Doren, D. M. (2004). Toward a Multidimensional Model for Sexual Recidivism Risk. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, *19*(8), 835–856. https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260504266882
- Douglas, K. S., & Skeem, J. L. (2005). Violence risk assessment: getting specific about being dynamic. *Psychology, Public Policy, and Law*, 11(3), 347. ttps://doi.org/10.1037/1076-8971.11.3.347
- Edens, J. F., & Boccaccini, M. T. (2017). Taking forensic mental health assessment "out of the lab" and into "the real world": Introduction to the special issue on the field utility of forensic assessment instruments and procedures. *Psychological Assessment*, 29(6), 599. https://doi.org/10.1037/pas0000475
- Eher, R., Matthes, A., Schilling, F., Haubner-MacLean, T., & Rettenberger, M. (2012). Dynamic risk assessment in sexual offenders using STABLE-2000 and the STABLE-2007: An investigation of predictive and incremental validity. *Sexual Abuse*, 24(1), 5-28.. doi: 10.1177/1079063211403164.
- Eher, R., Olver, M. E., Heurix, I., Schilling, F., & Rettenberger, M. (2015). Predicting reoffense in pedophilic child molesters by clinical diagnoses and risk assessment. *Law and Human*
Behavior, 39(6), 571–580. https://doi.org/10.1037/lhb0000144

- Epperson, D. L., Kaul, J. D., Huot, S. J., Hesselton, D., Alexander, W., & Goldman, R. (1998).
   Minnesota sex offender screening tool-revised (MnSOST-R). St. Paul, MN: Minnesota
   Department of Corrections.
- Etzler, S., Eher, R., & Rettenberger, M. (2020). Dynamic Risk Assessment of Sexual Offenders: Validity and Dimensional Structure of the Stable-2007. Assessment, 27(4), 822–839. https://doi.org/10.1177/1073191118754705
- Feelgood, S., Cortoni, F., & Thompson, A. (2005). Sexual coping, general coping and cognitive distortions in incarcerated rapists and child molesters. *Journal of Sexual Aggression*, 11(2), 157–170. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13552600500073657</u>
- Fernandez, Y., Harris, A. J., Hanson, R. K., & Sparks, J. (2014). STABLE-2007 coding manual: Revised 2014. Unpublished manual, Public Safety Canada, Ottawa, Ontario.
- Flores, Anthony W., et al. "Time-free effects in predicting recidivism using both fixed and variable follow-up periods: Do different methods produce different results." *Criminal justice and behavior* 44.1 (2017): 121-137.
- Gallo, A. (2020). Treatment for Non-Contact Sexual Offenders: What We Know and What We Need. *Sexual Addiction & Compulsivity*, 27(1–2), 149–163. https://doi.org/10.1080/10720162.2020.1751359
- Gendreau, P., Little, T., & Goggin, C. (1996). A meta-analysis of the predictors of adult offender recidivism: What works!. *Criminology*, 34(4), 575-608.. doi: 10.1111/j.1745-9125.1996.tb01220.x.

- Grove, W. M., & Meehl, P. E. (1996). Comparative efficiency of informal (subjective, impressionistic) and formal (mechanical, algorithmic) prediction procedures: The clinical– statistical controversy. *Psychology, public policy, and law*, 2(2), 293. https://doi.org/10.1037/1076-8971.2.2.293
- Grove, W. M., Zald, D. H., Lebow, B. S., Snitz, B. E., & Nelson, C. (2000). Clinical versus mechanical prediction: a meta-analysis. *Psychological assessment*, 12(1), 19.. doi: 10.1037/1040-3590.12.1.19.
- Hannah-Moffat, K. (2005). Criminogenic needs and the transformative risk subject: Hybridizations of risk/need in penality. *Punishment & society*, 7(1), 29-51.. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1462474505048132</u>
- Hannah-Moffat, K. (2013). Actuarial sentencing: An "unsettled" proposition. Justice Quarterly, 30(2), 270-296. doi: 10.1080/07418825.2012.682603.
- Hanson, R. K. (1997). The development of a brief actuarial risk scale for sexual offense recidivism,
   1997-04. Public Works and Government Services Canada, Cat. No. JS4-1/1997-4E).
   Retrieved February, 23, 2001. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.66.2.348</u>
- Hanson, R. K., & Anderson, D. (2020). Static-99R: An Empirical-Actuarial Risk Tool for Adult Males With a History of Sexual Offending. In *Handbook of Violence Risk Assessment* (2nd ed.). Routledge.
- Hanson, R. K., & Bussiere, M. T. (1998). Predicting relapse: a meta-analysis of sexual offender recidivism studies. *Journal of consulting and clinical psychology*, 66(2), 348.

Hanson, R. K., & Harris, A. J. (2000). Where should we intervene? Dynamic predictors of sexual

offense recidivism. *Criminal Justice and behavior*, 27(1), 6-35.. doi: 10.1177/0093854800027001002.

- Hanson, R. K., & Harris, A. J. (2001). A structured approach to evaluating change among sexual offenders. Sexual Abuse: A Journal of Research and Treatment, 13(2), 105-122.. doi: 10.1023/A:1026600304489.
- Hanson, R. K., & Morton-Bourgon, K. E. (2007). The accuracy of recidivism risk assessments for sexual offenders: A meta-analysis. Public Safety and Emergency Preparedness Canada.
- Hanson, R. K., & Morton-Bourgon, K. E. (2009). The accuracy of recidivism risk assessments for sexual offenders: a meta-analysis of 118 prediction studies. *Psychological assessment*, 21(1), 1.
- Hanson, R. K., & Thornton, D. (1999). Static 99: Improving actuarial risk assessments for sex offenders (Vol. 2). Ottawa, Ontario: Solicitor General Canada.
- Hanson, R. K., & Thornton, D. (2000). Improving Risk Assessments for Sex Offenders: A Comparison of Three Actuarial Scales. *Law and Human Behavior*, 24(1), 119–136. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1005482921333
- Hanson, R. K., Babchishin, K. M., Helmus, L., & Thornton, D. (2013). Quantifying the relative risk of sex offenders: Risk ratios for Static-99R. *Sexual Abuse*, *25*(5), 482-515.
- Hanson, R. K., Harris, A. J. R., Scott, T. L., & Helmus, L. (2007b). STABLE-2007. Journal of Sexual Aggression. https://doi.org/10.1037/t04644-000
- Hanson, R. K., Harris, A. J., Helmus, L., & Thornton, D. (2014). High-risk sex offenders may not

be high risk forever. Journal of interpersonal violence, 29(15), 2792-2813.

- Hanson, R. K., Harris, A. J., Scott, T. L., & Helmus, L. (2007a). Assessing the risk of sexual offenders on community supervision: The Dynamic Supervision Project (Vol. 5, No. 6).
  Ottawa, Ontario: Public Safety Canada.
- Hanson, R. K., Helmus, L. M., & Harris, A. J. (2015). Assessing the risk and needs of supervised sexual offenders: A prospective study using STABLE-2007, Static-99R, and Static-2002R. Criminal Justice and Behavior, 42(12), 1205-1224. https://doi.org/10.1177/0093854815602094
- Hanson, R. K., Helmus, L.-M., & Harris, A. J. R. (2015). Assessing the Risk and Needs of Supervised Sexual Offenders: A Prospective Study Using STABLE-2007, Static-99R, and Static-2002R. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 42(12), 1205–1224. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0093854815602094</u>
- Hanson, Robert Karl, and Kelly Morton-Bourgon. *Predictors of sexual recidivism: An updated meta-analysis 2004-02*. Public Safety and Emergency Preparedness Canada, 2004.
- Harris, A. J. (2021). STABLE-2007 and indeterminate detention. Sexual Offending: Theory, Research, and Prevention, 16, 1-28.
- Harris, A. J. R., & Hanson, R. K. (2010). Clinical, actuarial and dynamic risk assessment of sexual offenders: Why do things keep changing? *Journal of Sexual Aggression*, 16(3), 296–310. https://doi.org/10.1080/13552600.2010.494772
- Harris, D. A., Mazerolle, P., & Knight, R. A. (2009). Understanding Male Sexual Offending: A Comparison of General and Specialist Theories. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, *36*(10),

1051-1069. https://doi.org/10.1177/0093854809342242

- Harris, G. T., Lowenkamp, C. T., & Hilton, N. Z. (2015). Evidence for risk estimate precision: Implications for individual risk communication. *Behavioral Sciences & the Law*, 33(1), 111-127. https://doi.org/10.1002/bsl.2158
- Heffernan, R., Wegerhoff, D., & Ward, T. (2019). Dynamic risk factors: Conceptualization, measurement, and evidence. *Aggression and Violent Behavior*, 48, 6-16.
- Helmus, L. M., & Babchishin, K. M. (2017). Primer on risk assessment and the statistics used to evaluate its accuracy. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 44(1), 8-25.
- Helmus, L. M., Hanson, R. K., Murrie, D. C., & Zabarauckas, C. L. (2021). Field validity of Static-99R and STABLE-2007 with 4,433 men serving sentences for sexual offences in British Columbia: New findings and meta-analysis. *Psychological Assessment*, 33(7), 581–595. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/pas0001010</u>
- Helmus, L. M., Kelley, S. M., Frazier, A., Fernandez, Y. M., Lee, S. C., Rettenberger, M., & Boccaccini, M. T. (2022). Static-99R: Strengths, limitations, predictive accuracy metaanalysis, and legal admissibility review. *Psychology, Public Policy, and Law.*. https://doi.org/10.1037/law0000351
- Helmus, L., Hanson, R. K., Thornton, D., Babchishin, K. M., & Harris, A. J. R. (2012). Absolute Recidivism Rates Predicted By Static-99R and Static-2002R Sex Offender Risk Assessment Tools Vary Across Samples: A Meta-Analysis. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 39(9), 1148–1171. https://doi.org/10.1177/0093854812443648

Helmus, L., Thornton, D., Hanson, R. K., & Babchishin, K. M. (2012). Improving the predictive

accuracy of Static-99 and Static-2002 with older sex offenders: Revised age weights. *Sexual Abuse*, 24(1), 64-101.

- Horn, J. L. (1965). A rationale and test for the number of factors in factor analysis. *Psychometrika*, 30(2), 179-185.
- Hu, Li-tze, and Peter M. Bentler. "Cutoff criteria for fit indexes in covariance structure analysis:
   Conventional criteria versus new alternatives." *Structural equation modeling: a multidisciplinary journal* 6.1 (1999): 1-55.
- Jackson, R. L., & Hess, D. T. (2007). Evaluation for civil commitment of sex offenders: A survey of experts. *Sexual Abuse*, *19*(4), 425-448
- Kaiser, H. F. (1960). The application of electronic computers to factor analysis. *Educational and psychological measurement*, 20(1), 141-151.
- Kelley, S. M., Ambroziak, G., Thornton, D., & Barahal, R. M. (2020). How Do Professionals Assess Sexual Recidivism Risk? An Updated Survey of Practices. *Sexual Abuse*, 32(1), 3– 29. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1079063218800474</u>
- Knight, R. A., & Thornton, D. (2007). Evaluating and improving risk assessment schemes for sexual recidivism: A long-term follow-up of convicted sexual offenders. Rockville, MD: National Criminal Justice Reference Service.
- Kubinger, K. D. (2003). On artificial results due to using factor analysis for dichotomous variables. *Psychology science*, *45*(1), 106-110.
- Latessa, Edward J., and Christopher Lowenkamp. 2005. "What Works in Reducing Recidivism Exploring Alternatives to the Incarceration Crisis: Panel: Issues of Recidivism." *University*

of St. Thomas Law Journal 3(3):521–35.

- Lee, S. C., Hanson, R. K., & Blais, J. (2020). Predictive accuracy of the Static-99R and Static-2002R risk tools for identifying Indigenous and White individuals at high risk for sexual recidivism in Canada. *Canadian Psychology / Psychologie Canadienne*, 61(1), 42–57. https://doi.org/10.1037/cap0000182
- Lee, S. C., Hanson, R. K., Calkins, C., & Jeglic, E. (2020). Paraphilia and Antisociality: Motivations for Sexual Offending May Differ for American Whites and Blacks. *Sexual Abuse*, 32(3), 335–365. https://doi.org/10.1177/1079063219828779
- Lehmann, R. J. B., Hanson, R. K., Babchishin, K. M., Gallasch-Nemitz, F., Biedermann, J., &
- Dahle, K.-P. (2013). Interpreting multiple risk scales for sex offenders: Evidence for averaging. *Psychological Assessment*, 25(3), 1019–1024. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0033098
- Letourneau, E. J., & Miner, M. H. (2005). Juvenile sex offenders: A case against the legal and clinical status quo. *Sexual abuse: a journal of research and treatment*, *17*(3), 293-312. DOI: 10.1007/s11194-005-5059-y
- Levenson, J. S., Brannon, Y. N., Fortney, T., & Baker, J. (2007). Public Perceptions About Sex Offenders and Community Protection Policies. *Analyses of Social Issues and Public Policy*, 7(1), 137–161. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1530-2415.2007.00119.x</u>
- Looman, J., Goldstein, J., Abbott, B. R., & Abracen, J. (2021). Predictive Validity of Stable-2007 in Incarcerated Samples. *Sexual Offending: Theory, Research, and Prevention*, *16*, 1–17. https://doi.org/10.5964/sotrap.4595

- Lowenkamp, C. T., Latessa, E. J., & Holsinger, A. M. (2006). The risk principle in action: What have we learned from 13,676 offenders and 97 correctional programs?. *Crime & Delinquency*, 52(1), 77-93. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0011128705281747</u>
- Lussier, P., & Davies, G. (2011). A person-oriented perspective on sexual offenders, offending trajectories, and risk of recidivism: A new challenge for policymakers, risk assessors, and actuarial prediction?. *Psychology, Public Policy, and Law*, 17(4), 530.0. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0024388</u>
- Mann, R. E., Hanson, R. K., & Thornton, D. (2010). Assessing Risk for Sexual Recidivism: Some Proposals on the Nature of Psychologically Meaningful Risk Factors. *Sexual Abuse*, 22(2), 191–217. https://doi.org/10.1177/1079063210366039
- Marshall, W. L. (1996). Assessment, treatment, and theorizing about sex offenders: Developments during the past twenty years and future directions. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 23(1), 162-199.. doi: 10.1177/0093854896023001011.
- McGrath, R. J., Lasher, M. P., & Cumming, G. F. (2012). The Sex Offender Treatment Intervention and Progress Scale (SOTIPS) psychometric properties and incremental predictive validity with Static-99R. *Sexual Abuse*, *24*(5), 431-458.10.1177/1079063211432475
- Meehl, P. E. (1954). Clinical versus statistical prediction: A theoretical analysis and a review of the evidence. University of Minnesota Press. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/11281-000</u>
- Miller, H. A. (2006). A dynamic assessment of offender risk, needs, and strengths in a sample of pre-release general offenders. *Behavioral sciences & the law*, 24(6), 767-782. doi: 10.1002/bsl.728.

- Miner, M. H., Brouillette-Alarie, S., Davies, S. T., Newstrom, N., Robinson, B. B. E., Thornton, D., & Hanson, R. K. (2022). Reliability and factor structure of the sex offender treatment intervention and progress scale. *Sexual Abuse*. https://doi.org/10.1177/10790632221082667
- Ministère de la sécurité publique du Québec. (2017). *Statistiques 2015 sur les infractions sexuelles au Québec*. Retrieved March 27, 2022, from <u>https://www.securitepublique.gouv.qc.ca/police/publications-et-</u> <u>statistiques/statistiques/infractions-sexuelles/2015/en-ligne.html</u>
- Monahan, J., & Skeem, J. L. (2016). Risk assessment in criminal sentencing. Annual review of clinical psychology, 12, 489-513. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-clinpsy-021815-092945
- Muthén, B., & Muthén, L. (2017). Mplus. In *Handbook of item response theory* (pp. 507-518). Chapman and Hall/CRC.
- Nunes, K. L., & Babchishin, K. M. (2012). Construct validity of Stable-2000 and Stable-2007 scores. Sexual Abuse, 24(1), 29-45.<u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1079063211404921</u>
- Nunes, K. L., & Cortoni, F. (2008). Dropout from sex-offender treatment and dimensions of risk of sexual recidivism. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 35(1), 24-33.. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0093854807309037</u>
- Olver, M. E., Wong, S. C., Nicholaichuk, T., & Gordon, A. (2007). The validity and reliability of the Violence Risk Scale-Sexual Offender version: assessing sex offender risk and evaluating therapeutic change. *Psychological assessment*, 19(3), 318.*Psychological Assessment* 19(3):318. doi: 10.1037/1040-3590.19.3.318.

- Parent, G., Guay, J. P., & Knight, R. A. (2011). An assessment of long-term risk of recidivism by adult sex offenders: One size doesn't fit all. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 38(2), 188-209.. doi: 10.1177/0093854810388238.
- Parent, G., Guay, J. P., & Knight, R. A. (2012). Can we do better? The assessment of risk of recidivism by adult sex offenders. *Criminal justice and behavior*, 39(12), 1647-1667.doi: 10.1177/0093854812451680.
- Perreault, S., & Brennan, S. (2010). Criminal victimization in Canada, 2009. *Juristat: Canadian Centre for Justice Statistics*, *30*(2), 1G.
- Pham, T.-H., & Ducro, C. (2008). Évaluation du risque de récidive en Belgique francophone:
  Données préliminaires d'analyse factorielle de la « Sex Offender Recidivism Appraisal
  Guide » (SORAG) et de la Statique-99. Annales Médico-psychologiques, revue
  psychiatrique, 166(7), 575–579. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amp.2008.06.001
- Phenix, A., Fernandez, Y., Harris, A. J., Helmus, M., Hanson, R. K., & Thornton, D. (2017). Static-99R coding rules, revised-2016. Public Safety Canada= Sécurité publique Canada.
- Piquero, A. R., Farrington, D. P., Jennings, W. G., Diamond, B., & Craig, J. (2012a). Sex offenders and sex offending in the Cambridge study in delinquent development: Prevalence, frequency, specialization, recidivism, and (dis)continuity over the life-course. *Journal of Crime and Justice*, 35(3), 412–426. https://doi.org/10.1080/0735648X.2012.688527
- Prentky, R. A., & Knight, R. A. (1991). Identifying critical dimensions for discriminating among rapists. *Journal of consulting and clinical psychology*, 59(5), 643.. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.59.5.643

- Quinsey, V. L., Rice, M. E., & Harris, G. T. (1995). Actuarial prediction of sexual recidivism. *Journal of interpersonal violence*, 10(1), 85-105.. doi: 10.1177/088626095010001006.
- Rettenberger, M., Briken, P., Turner, D., & Eher, R. (2015). Sexual offender recidivism among a population-based prison sample. *International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology*, 59(4), 424-444. https://doi.org/10.1177/0306624X13516732
- Rettenberger, M., Haubner-Maclean, T., & Eher, R. (2013). The contribution of age to the Static-99 risk assessment in a population-based prison sample of sexual offenders. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 40(12), 1413-1433. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0093854813492518</u>

Rettenberger, M., Matthes, A., Boer, D. P., & Eher, R. (2010). Prospective actuarial risk assessment: A comparison of five risk assessment instruments in different sexual offender subtypes. *International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology*, *54*(2), 169-186. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0306624X08328755</u>

- Rice, M. E., & Harris, G. T. (2005). Comparing effect sizes in follow-up studies: ROC Area, Cohen's d, and r. Law and human behavior, 29(5), 615-620. doi: 10.1007/s10979-005-6832-7.
- Roberts, C. F., Doren, D. M., & Thornton, D. (2002). Dimensions associated with assessments of sex offender recidivism risk. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 29(5), 569-589.<u>https://doi.org/10.1177/009385402236733</u>
- Rogers, R. (2000). The uncritical acceptance of risk assessment in forensic practice. *Law and human behavior*, 24(5), 595-605. doi: 10.1023/A:1005575113507.

- Schmucker, M., & Lösel, F. (2015). The effects of sexual offender treatment on recidivism: An international meta-analysis of sound quality evaluations. *Journal of Experimental Criminology*, 11(4), 597–630. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11292-015-9241-z</u>
- Seto, M. C. (2005). Is more better? Combining actuarial risk scales to predict recidivism among adult sex offenders. *Psychological assessment*, 17(2), 156.. doi: 10.1037/1040-3590.17.2.156.
- Shackley, M., Weiner, C., Day, A., & Willis, G. M. (2014). Assessment of public attitudes towards sex offenders in an Australian population. *Psychology, Crime & Law*, 20(6), 553-572.. doi: 10.1080/1068316X.2013.793772.
- Silver, E., & Miller, L. L. (2002). A cautionary note on the use of actuarial risk assessment tools for social control. *Crime & Delinquency*, 48(1), 138-161.. https://doi.org/10.1177/0011128702048001006
- Sowden, J. N., & Olver, M. E. (2017). Use of the Violence Risk Scale—Sexual Offender Version and the Stable 2007 to assess dynamic sexual violence risk in a sample of treated sexual offenders. *Psychological Assessment*, 29(3), 293–303. https://doi.org/10.1037/pas0000345
- Sreenivasan, S., Garrick, T., Norris, R., Cusworth-Walker, S., Weinberger, L. E., Essres, G., ... & Fain, T. (2007). Predicting the likelihood of future sexual recidivism: Pilot study findings from a California sex offender risk project and cross-validation of the Static-99. *Journal of the American Academy of Psychiatry and the Law Online*, 35(4), 454-468.
- Statistics Canada (2021, July 27). Police-reported crime statistics in Canada, 2020. Retrieved March 27, 2022, from <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/85-002-</u>

x/2021001/article/00013-fra.htm

Stevens, James P. Applied multivariate statistics for the social sciences. Routledge, 2012.

- Tabachnick, B. G., Fidell, L. S., & Ullman, J. B. (2007). Using multivariate statistics (Vol. 5, pp. 481-498). Boston, MA: pearson.
- Thornton, D. (2002). Constructing and Testing a Framework for Dynamic Risk Assessment. *Sexual Abuse*, *14*(2), 139–153. https://doi.org/10.1177/107906320201400205
- Thornton, D. (2021). Sexual offending and classification. *Aggression and violent behavior*, 59, 101436.
- Thornton, D., Mann, R., Webster, S., Blud, L., Travers, R., Friendship, C., & Erikson, M. (2003).
  Distinguishing and combining risks for sexual and violent recidivism. *Annals of the New York academy of sciences*, 989(1) 225-235. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.2003.tb07308.x
- Tucker, L. R., & Lewis, C. (1973). A reliability coefficient for maximum likelihood factor analysis. *Psychometrika*, 38(1), 1-10.
- van den Berg, J. W., Smid, W., Schepers, K., Wever, E., van Beek, D., Janssen, E., & Gijs, L. (2018). The predictive properties of dynamic sex offender risk assessment instruments: A meta-analysis. *Psychological Assessment*, 30(2), 179–191. https://doi.org/10.1037/pas0000454
- van den Berg, J. W., Smid, W., Schepers, K., Wever, E., van Beek, D., Janssen, E., & Gijs, L. (2018). The predictive properties of dynamic sex offender risk assessment instruments: A

meta-analysis. *Psychological Assessment*, 30(2), 179–191. https://doi.org/10.1037/pas0000454

- Walters, G. D., Deming, A., & Elliott, W. N. (2009). Assessing Criminal Thinking in Male Sex Offenders With the Psychological Inventory of Criminal Thinking Styles. *Criminal Justice* and Behavior, 36(10), 1025–1036. https://doi.org/10.1177/0093854809342200
- Walters, G. D., Knight, R. A., & Thornton, D. (2009). The latent structure of sexual violence risk: A taxometric analysis of widely used sex offender actuarial risk measures. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 36(3), 290-306.
- Ward, T., & Beech, A. (2006). An integrated theory of sexual offending. Aggression and violent behavior, 11(1), 44-63.44–63. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.avb.2005.05.002
- Wolff, M. A. (2008). Evidence-based judicial discretion: Promoting public safety through state sentencing reform. *NYUL Rev.*, *83*, 1389.
- Wolff, M. A. (2008). Evidence-based judicial discretion: Promoting public safety through state sentencing reform. *NYUL Rev.*, *83*, 1.